

Marist Cricket Carnival Guide

Revised – May 2025

Table of Contents

Section	A – Int	roduction to the Carnival Guide	5
	1.	History of the Carnival	5
Section	B - Coi	ntact Details	6
	1.	Competing School Contact Details	6
	2.	Cricket Carnival Committee Contact Details	7
Section	C – Fix	tures	8
	1.	Fixtures for 2024 – 2027	8
Section	D - Ris	k Management and Child Safety Code of Conduct	. 10
	1.	Introduction	. 10
	2.	Carnival Child Safety Code of Conduct for all Adults	. 10
	3.	What to do if You Have a Concern	. 11
Section	E – Ca	rnival Code of Conduct: Expectations of Behaviour	. 12
	1.	For Student Participants	. 12
	2.	For Teachers and Coaches	. 12
	3.	For Parents and Spectators	. 13
	4.	For Administrators and Officials	. 13
	5.	For the Media	. 14
Section	F - Car	nival Rules	. 15
	1.	Preamble to the Rules	. 15
	2.	Eligibility and Selection	. 15
	3.	Laws of Cricket	. 15
	4.	Number of Overs	. 16
	5.	Restriction on Bowlers	. 16
	6.	No Ball	. 17
	7.	Wide Bowling – Judging a Wide	. 17
	8.	Fielding Restrictions	. 17
	9.	Headwear	. 19
	10.	Conduct on the Field	. 19
	11.	Times of Play	. 19
	12.	Drinks	. 19
	13.	Lunch	. 19
	14.	Result	20



	15.	Time Lost	. 20
	16.	Changes to the Rules for Hard Wickets	. 21
	17.	Additional Rules for Fitness of Ground, Weather and Light	. 21
	18.	Cricket Equipment	. 21
	19.	Points	. 21
	20.	Winning School	. 22
	21.	Carnival Dinner	. 23
	22.	Carnival Awards and Trophies	. 23
	23.	Combined Marist Team	. 25
	24.	Umpires	. 25
	25.	Grounds, Match Equipment and Scoring	. 26
	26.	Carnival Report	. 27
	27.	Promotion and Relegation	. 27
	28.	Girls Carnival Rules	. 27
	29.	Concussion Replacements	. 31
Section	n G - Ca	rnival Disputes	. 32
Section	n H - Ca	rnival Format	. 33
Section	ı I - Coa	ches' Selection Meeting	. 35
Section	ı J - Ger	neral Matters	. 36
	1.	Players Kits	. 36
	2.	Carnival Levy	. 36
	3.	Publication and Publicity (Media)	. 36
	4.	Carnival Program	. 37
	5.	Daily Bulletin	. 37
	6.	Advertising	. 37
	7.	Photographs	. 37
	8.	Branding Requirements and Advice	. 37
	9.	Carnival Goods and Merchandising	. 38
	10.	Pre-Carnival Meeting	. 38
Section	ı K - Res	sults and Awards	. 39
	1.	Champion School – Stan McCabe or Ray Lindwall Trophy	. 39
	2.	Major Award – Brother Evan O'Halloran Memorial Trophy	. 42
	3.	Major Award – Brother Crispin O'Sullivan Memorial Trophy	. 44
	4.	Major Award - Brother Jordan Redden Trophy	. 46



	5.	Major Award - Tony Lantry Trophy	48
	6.	Major Award - David Parsons Trophy	50
	7.	Combined Marist Team Representatives	52
Append	dix 1 – I	Dispute Report Form	56
Append	dix 2 – (Carnival Review Template	57



Section A – Introduction to the Carnival Guide

1. History of the Carnival

The concept of Marist Schools across Australia meeting annually on the cricket field was born from an idea tossed around between Br Jordan Redden (Sacred Heart College, Somerton Park) and Tony Lantry (St Joseph's College, Hunters Hill) as they sampled some of the "spirit of the Institute" in Adelaide in 1973. A love of both the Marist traditions and the game of cricket, prompted the use of the second of these to further the ideals of the first. And so, from humble beginnings at Hunters Hill in 1974, where Sacred Heart College Adelaide, Assumption College Kilmore and Marcellin College Bulleen joined the host in a round robin of matches leading to a final, the carnival grew to maturity, attaining its twenty-first birthday in Adelaide in 1994. Along the way, St Patrick's Sale replaced Kilmore in 1975, then Marist College Ashgrove, Marist College Canberra and Newman College Perth joined the others in Adelaide in 1976 and set the pattern for many years.

The original concept was to expose our boys to the wider Marist community - to help them remove school or state blinkers and see there are schools, Brothers, lay staff and boys just like them, with the same ideals and background, and steeped in the same Marist spirit and tradition, in places right across the nation; to have our boys meet these of the Marist men on and off the cricket field; to provide an opportunity for boys, staff and families to make friends across the nation; to involve parents as workers and supporters; in short, to promulgate and strengthen the Marist message. A number of Brothers as well as Tony Lantry and Frank Egan have laid the foundations and ensured we have a very worthwhile and lasting event. The change from boarding school accommodation at the first two carnivals to the billeting of players by local Marist families thereafter helped realise another of the original goals, visiting boys and hosting families forging life-long friendships. Unfortunately, in early 2019, Marist Schools Australia decided that billeting at the carnivals was to end.

Following the 21st carnival in Adelaide, the Principals of the participating schools paid the carnival and its supporters the greatest compliment when they decided it was so worthwhile it should be offered to all Marist Schools in Australia and New Zealand. By the 1995 carnival, expressions of interest from 18 schools developed into firm commitments from 12; and from 1996, two carnivals were held in different states each January, catering for a progressive mix of the twelve schools until 2001. From 2002, an additional 4 schools joined the two carnivals. A committed 17 schools made up the draws from the 2010-2014 carnivals, with three venues each year catering for six schools at each Carnival. This allowed for the inclusion of an 18th school as an invitee.

From 2015 we welcomed the inclusion of Our Lady of the Sacred Heart College Alice Springs, St Augustine's College Cairns, and St Mary's High School Casino on a permanent basis and in addition, Trinity College Beenleigh. This meant that a new format was developed involving three pools, two having seven teams and one pool of six teams. In 2017, two new schools joined the carnival, St Francis Xavier College Newcastle and Marist College Bendigo. With some withdrawals, the Carnivals accommodated 20 schools with two pools of 6 teams and one pool of eight teams.

Unfortunately, billeting of players with Marist families ceased in 2019. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, no Carnivals were held in 2020 and 2021. As such, the 48th carnival was held in 2022.

In 2024, the 50th carnival is being held. This has seen the introduction of a division system to ensure flexibility of participation for colleges with smaller cricket programs, and to better match the quality and equity of the cricket played across the carnivals. Two boy's carnivals incorporating eight teams in each carnival will be held each year. The boy's carnivals will be identified as Carnival 1 and Carnival 2. In addition, the first trial of a girl's carnival involving four school's will be held in Traralgon in 2024, an exciting time in the development of the Marist Carnivals program.



1. Competing School Contact Details

School	Principal / Head	Cricket Contact	Phone	Email
Adelaide, Sacred Heart College	Mr Daniel Lynch	Mr Gavin Pinnington	08 8294 2988 0409 771 742	gavinpinnington@shc.sa.edu.au daniellynch@shc.sa.edu.au
Ashgrove, Marist College	Mr Michael Newman	Mr Derek Lennon	07 3858 4555	Newmanm@marash.qld.edu.au lennond@marash.qld.edu.au
Beenleigh, Trinity College	Ms Allison Elcoate	Mr James Metzeling	(07) 3442 5222	jmetzeling@bne.catholic.edu.au
Bendigo, Marist College	Ms Giselle Talbot	Mr Liam Hawkey Mr Brian Brasher	03 5400 1252 0429 053 159	lhawkey@marist.vic.edu.au bbrasher@marist.vic.edu.au principal@marist.vic.edu.au
Bulleen, Marcellin College	Mr Marco Di Cesare	Mr Ben Reynolds	03 9851 1589	Benjamin.reynolds@marcellin.vic.edu.au
Bunbury, Catholic College	Mr Ben Priest	Mr David Norrish	08 9721 0000	david.norrish@cewa.wa.edu.au
Canberra, Marist College	Mr Matthew Hutchison	Mr Paul Mead	02 6298 7200	MatthewHutchison@mcc.act.edu.au paulmead@mcc.act.edu.au
Gregory Hills, St Gregory's College	Mr Matthew Brennan	Mr Luke Morrissey	02 4629 4222	collegeprincipal@stgregs.nsw.edu.au lmorrissey@stgregs.nsw.edu.au
Hamilton, St Francis Xavier's College Hamilton	Mr Greg Ptolemy	Mr Paul Dan Mr Rowan Kelly	0422 063 238 0409 664 380	paul.dan@mn.catholic.edu.au rowan.kelly@mn.catholic.edu.au
Hunters Hill, St Joseph's College	Mr Michael Blake	Mr Simon Pennington	02 9816 0900	headmaster@joeys.org spennington@joeys.org
Kilmore, Assumption College	Mr Paul Finneran	Mr Fil Simao Elliot Frendo	0402 042 922 0434 690 268 03 5783 5000	fil.simao@assumption.vic.edu.au Elliot.frendo@assumption.vic.edu.au PRINCIPAL@assumption.vic.edu.au
Lismore, Trinity Catholic College	Mr Jesse Smith	Ms Gemma Meyer Ms Cassie Allen	02 6627 6600	gmeyer@trinitylismore.nsw.edu.au cassieallen@trinitylismore.nsw.edu.au
Perth, Newman College	Mr Andrew Watson	Mr John Lucas Marnie Barrett	08 9204 9473 0412 066 898	Andrew.Watson@newman.wa.edu.au Marnie.Barrett@newman.wa.edu.au john.lucas@newman.wa.edu.au
Sale, Catholic College	Mr Chris Randell	Mr Jamie Murphy	03 5143 700 0448 526 436	jmurphy@ccsale.catholic.edu.au
Traralgon, Lavalla Catholic College	Mr Ryan Greer	Mr Alex Rathbone Mr Riccardo Velardi	03 5174 8111 0410 062 603	rathale1@lavalla.vic.edu.au velaric1@lavalla.vic.edu.au
Warragul, Marist-Sion College	Ms Lisa Harkin	Mr Bradley Cavalot	03 56235944	bcavalot@mscw.vic.edu.au
Woodlawn (Lismore), St John's College	Mrs Annette Reen	Mr Luke Collings Mr Simon Andrews	02 6626 2639	luke.collings@lism.catholic.edu.au simon.andrews@lism.catholic.edu.au



2. Cricket Carnival Committee Contact Details (as at 16 May 2025)

Name	School / Area	Email Address	Membership
Michael Newman (Chair)	Head of College Marist College Ashgrove	Newmanm@marash.qld.edu.au	2022 -
Miles Newman	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	mnewman@joeys.org	2019 -
David Wiseman	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	dwiseman@joeys.org	2019 -
Derek Lennon	Marist College Ashgrove	lennond@marash.qld.edu.au	2023-
Luke Morrissey	St Gregory's College Gregory Hills	lmorrissey@stgregs.nsw.edu.au	2024-
David Norrish	Bunbury Catholic College Bunbury	David.norrish@cewa.edu.au	2024 -
Ben Reynolds	Marcellin College Bulleen	Benjamin.reynolds@marcellin.vic.edu.au	2015-2019 2024 -
Luke Collings	St John's College Woodlawn	luke.collings@lism.catholic.edu.au	2025-
Simon Andrews	St John's College Woodlawn	simon.andrews@lism.catholic.edu.au	2025-
Fil Simao	Assumption College Kilmore	fil.simao@assumption.vic.edu.au	2025-



1. Fixtures for 2024 – 2027

2024 (50 th Carnival)		
CRICKET 1	CRICKET 2	GIRLS
HUNTERS HILL (Host)	TRARALGON (Host)	TRARALGON (Host)
ASHGROVE	WOODLAWN	BENDIGO
GREGORY HILLS*	SALE	WOODLAWN
CANBERRA	HAMILTON	WARRAGUL
ADELAIDE	BUNBURY	
PERTH	WARRAGUL	
KILMORE	LISMORE	
BULLEEN	BENDIGO	
2025		
CRICKET 1	CRICKET 2	GIRLS
ASHGROVE (Host)	WOODLAWN (Host)	KILMORE (Host)
GREGORY HILLS*	SALE	BENDIGO
CANBERRA	WARRAGUL	WOODLAWN
ADELAIDE	LISMORE	LISMORE
PERTH	BENDIGO	TRARALGON
KILMORE	TRARALGON	SALE
BULLEEN	BEENLEIGH	WARRAGUL
HUNTERS HILL	BUNBURY	BEENLEIGH
2026		
CRICKET 1	CRICKET 2	GIRLS
GREGORY HILLS* (Host)	SALE (Host)	BUNBURY (Host)
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host)	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON TRARALGON	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE
GREGORY HILLS* (Host) CANBERRA ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL ASHGROVE 2027 CRICKET 1 CANBERRA (Host) ADELAIDE PERTH KILMORE BULLEEN HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL HUNTERS HILL	SALE (Host) BEENLEIGH BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON WOODLAWN CRICKET 2 TBC BUNBURY WARRAGUL LISMORE BENDIGO TRARALGON TRARALGON	BUNBURY (Host) KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON SALE WARRAGUL BEENLEIGH GIRLS TBC KILMORE BENDIGO WOODLAWN LISMORE TRARALGON

^{*} The area where St Gregory's College Campbelltown is located has been renamed Gregory Hills.



BUNBURY

Where possible, the carnival will take place in the first week of December. It is the responsibility of the Host school to arrange contact with participating schools in Term 1 of the Carnival year to outline carnival preparations, including identifying the most suitable dates for the carnival.

Changes to the Format (Section H) and the Rules (Section F), except local rules, can only by the Cricket Committee, after consultation with participating schools.



Section D - Risk Management and Child Safety Code of Conduct

1. Introduction

Each of the schools participating in the carnivals must be committed to the safety of each person who attends. Child Safety is at the heart of each carnival and associated event and every student who attends, whether competing, assisting or spectating, always has the right to feel safe. Each school has its own Child Safe Policy and procedures but is expected to ensure that the expectations of their child safety requirements are met by those adults working with have their own policies and procedures at the Marist Sports Carnivals, all adults are expected to adhere to this **Carnival Child Safety Code of Conduct during the course of the Carnival**.

2. Carnival Child Safety Code of Conduct for all Adults

DO:

- Behave as a positive role model to students.
- Promote the safety, welfare and wellbeing of students and treat all students with respect.
- Be vigilant and proactive with regard to student safety and child protection issues and provide age appropriate supervision for students.
- Comply with guidelines published by the carnival committee with respect to child protection.
- Promote the safety, participation and empowerment of students with a disability.
- Promote the cultural safety, participation and empowerment of linguistically and culturally diverse students.
- Use positive and affirming language toward students.
- Encourage students to 'have a say' and then listen to them with respect.
- Respect cultural, religious and political differences.
- Help provide an open, safe and supportive environment for all students to interact, and socialise.
- Intervene when students are engaging in inappropriate bullying behaviour towards others or acting in a humiliating or vilifying way.
- Report any breaches of this Child Protection Code of Conduct to the Carnival Child Safe Officers.
- Report concerns about child safety to one of the Carnival's Child Safety Officers and ensure that your legal obligations to report allegations externally are met.
- Where an allegation of child abuse is made, ensure as quickly as possible that the student involved is safe.
- Call the Police on 000 if you have immediate concerns for a student's safety.
- Respect the privacy of students and their families and only disclose information to people who have a need to know.



DON'T:

- Engage in any form of inappropriate behaviour towards students or expose students to such behaviour.
- Use prejudice, oppressive behaviour or inappropriate language with students.
- Express personal views on cultures, race or sexuality in the presence of students or discriminate against any student based on culture, race, ethnicity or disability.
- Engage in open discussions of an adult nature in the presence of students.
- Engage in any form of sexual conduct with a student including making sexually suggestive comments and sharing sexually suggestive material.
- Engage in inappropriate or unnecessary physical conduct or behaviours including doing things of a personal nature that a student can do for themselves, such as toileting or changing clothes.
- Engage in any form of physical violence towards a student including inappropriately rough physical play.
- Use physical means or corporal punishment to discipline or control a student.
- Engage in any form of behaviour that has the potential to cause a student serious emotional or psychological harm.
- Develop 'special' relationships with students that could be seen as favouritism (for example, the offering of gifts or special treatment for specific students).
- Engage in undisclosed private meetings with a student that is not your own child.
- Engage in inappropriate personal communications with a student through any medium, including any online contact or interactions with a student.
- Take or publish (including online) photos, movies or recordings of a student without parental/carer consent.
- Post online any information about a student that may identify them such as their: full name; age; e-mail address; telephone number; residence; school; or details of a club or group they may attend.
- Ignore or disregard any suspected or disclosed child abuse.

3. What to do if You Have a Concern

If you believe a participant or visitor to the carnival has acted in an unsafe way towards a student (verbally, physically or through their behaviours), we encourage you to speak with the senior most staff member from the school involved. If, for some reason, this is not appropriate or possible, the Child Safe phone will be available to report matters of concern. Both students and staff are encouraged to use this number if they would like to report a suspicious or unsafe matter.



Section E – Carnival Code of Conduct: Expectations of Behaviour

1. For Student Participants

All student participants (players) must be informed of the following Carnival Code of Conduct.

All players must:

- Behave in the spirit of good sportsmanship.
- Play for enjoyment.
- Contribute to and support their team, by attending all scheduled matches and events.
- Be fair and treat all team-mates and opponents with courtesy and respect.
- Abide by the rules of the carnival and particular sport.
- Respect the decision of umpires and officials.
- Treat all officials with courtesy and respect.
- Act responsibly and refrain from inappropriate actions and illegal activity such as, taking illegal substances, drinking alcohol and breaking the law in general.
- Report inappropriate behaviour to your team coach or school coordinator.

2. For Teachers and Coaches

You are responsible for your team at all times during the carnival, including:

- Manage the safety and wellbeing of all players.
- Making sure that your team is prepared before the event.
- Ensure players have uniforms and drink bottles.
- Manage team selections, advise players of game times.
- Lead by example and ensure all players exhibit a good attitude and respectful nature during the games.
- Manage player emotions and ensure officials are treated with courtesy and respect.
- Shake hands with the officials and opposition at the end of the game.
- Remember that this is first and foremost a school sport.
- Manage any grievances as per the guidelines set out in this document.
- Ensure that team members have contact numbers for the management team.
- Manage the carnival curfew at 10.30pm.



3. For Parents and Spectators

Your presence at the carnival and support is appreciated and welcomed. We expect all parents and spectators to:

- Provide a model of good sportsmanship for all competitors.
- Be courteous in your communication with players, team officials, game officials and sports administrators.
- Accept coaches' decisions and team selections and allow them to conduct the event without interference.
- Encourage honest effort, skilled performance and team loyalty.
- Make any new parents feel welcome on all occasions.
- Do not interfere with the conduct of any events.

4. For Administrators and Officials

Administrators and Officials are expected to behave professionally at all times, as you model appropriate behaviour to all carnival participants.

It is expected that you:

- Communicate in a respectful manner to all players and supporters.
- Ensure rules, equipment and games are safe and match the needs and skill level of the students involved.
- Ensure that equal opportunities for participation in sports are available for all students.
- Ensure everyone involved, including parents, understand their responsibilities regarding fair play and appropriate behaviour.
- Encourage a positive attitude towards each game.
- Be consistent, courteous and helpful towards all participants.
- Use common sense to ensure that the 'spirit of the game' for students is not lost by overcalling violations.
- Ensure that adequate supervision is provided by qualified and competent coaches and officials capable of
 developing appropriate sports behaviour and skill technique, and that these officials are given the
 opportunity to improve their coaching and officiating.
- Ensure all planning is completed before the carnival, as outlined in this handbook to ensure an effective carnival.
- Ensure effective communications with participating schools and participating organisations prior and during the carnival.
- Be patient in moments of conflict. There will be times of frustration, there is a solution and it is the role of the committee to find it. Do not dismiss people, listen to them and give them answers or possibilities.
- Continually monitor the progress of the carnival and look for feedback on its operation.
- Adhere to the rules set down for the carnival and communicate them in a positive way.
- Provide a 'Code of Conduct' document to spectators, officials, parents, coaches, players and the media, and take other positive steps to ensure people understand their responsibilities regarding fair play during the carnival.



5. For the Media

- Report on the efforts of the team. If you must mention an individual keep the comment low key.
- Make all comments positive and steer away from articles of controversy.
- Do not interview students unless the team management is represented.
- Photos should be spread across the carnival and not focus on one team or gender.
- If a student is the journalist, make sure their work is proof read by a senior staff member before going to print.



1. Preamble to the Rules

The Marist cricket carnival discourages all forms of gamesmanship and any win-at-all costs attitude. The spirit envisaged in the early seventies for the carnival was one of participation, exposure to the Marist ethos, friendship, and enjoyment. It is therefore emphasised that the spirit that is uniquely Marist be the dominant priority for coaches and managers, on whose shoulders rests the responsibility of maintaining that spirit.

All students in a squad be given ample opportunities to participate, that key players are not unfairly rested during a game and that the rules which follow be so interpreted as to uphold a genuine Marist spirit.

In relation to the Girls Carnival, all Carnival Rules will be followed, unless specifically outlined in this handbook.

2. Eligibility and Selection

- (a) All players must be bona fide students at the school they represent, i.e. must be enrolled at the school at the time of the carnival. Refer to (b) and (c) below. All players must be 18 years or under on the first (arrival) day of the carnival.
- (b) Cricket 1 all students enrolled in Years 7 to 11 of the calendar year are eligible to participate. Students in Year 12 in the calendar year are ineligible.
- (c) Cricket 2 & Girls all students enrolled in Years 7 to 11 of the calendar year are eligible to participate. Students in Year 12 in the calendar year are eligible to participate following application and approval. An application in each instance must be submitted in writing to the Chair of the Marist Cricket Committee three weeks before the commencement of the carnival. The coach/cricket program coordinator will be involved in any discussion in relation to these extraordinary requests. Note: Any approved Year 12 student will not be eligible for any Carnival awards.
- (d) At all times individual circumstances of colleges will be dealt with through a direct written application to the Chair of the Marist Cricket Committee. All requests must be submitted three weeks prior to the commencement of a carnival unless exceptional circumstances are evident.
- (e) Squads shall consist of not more than 14 players.
- (f) For any game a maximum of 13 players may be nominated by a team, two of whom will be designated non-batter, one who may bowl and a designated fielder who cannot bat or bowl. The designated fielder may act as wicket keeper.
- (g) All 13 players selected for a game shall be expected to participate in the field. It is not in the spirit of the Marist Carnival to abuse this rule by resting key players during the game. Only the 13 nominated players for any game should provide for substitutions on the field unless there is more than one injury/illness to the nominated team in which case another member of the squad may be used as a substitute fielder.
- (h) Team lists with their ages must be exchanged and given to umpires before play commences.
- (i) Restriction on over spells for fast/medium paced bowlers for the various age groups must follow the guidelines prescribed by Cricket Australia. In addition, team officials should follow the guidelines for bowler limits for the entire Carnival. Refer to Rule 5.

3. Laws of Cricket

All matches shall be played under MCC Laws of Cricket 2017 Code (latest edition), including any Experimental Laws of Cricket, with any disputes being resolved by reference to the laws of the host State Cricket Association, subject to any variations herein.

No 'conduct' penalty runs (as specified in the Laws of Cricket 2017 Code), except for penalties related to fielding the ball (Law 28.2) and protective helmets (Law 28.3) will apply in Marist Carnival games.

In addition, actions and penalties specified in Law 42 Players' Conduct will not apply in Marist Carnival games. Player conduct issues will be managed by the Disputes Committee (refer to Section G).



4. Number of Overs

- (a) Each team shall have fifty (50) six-ball overs (300 legitimate balls) bowled to it, (subject to variation in (f) below and Rule 15) unless dismissed beforehand; or, in the case of the team batting second, unless it has passed its opponent's score.
- (b) A minimum of 20 overs for each team is required to constitute a game that is scheduled as a 50 over game.
- (c) In the event of a bowler being injured and unable to complete an over, the remaining balls shall be bowled by another player at the same end provided he does not bowl consecutive overs.
- (d) A bowler who leaves the field for any reason cannot bowl again until he has been back on the field for as many overs as he was off the field, subject to rule 5.
- (e) A batter who leaves the field when his team is fielding prior to his team's innings may not bat until the equivalent number of overs that he was off the field has elapsed in his team's innings. This shall not apply if the team batting first is dismissed before receiving its maximum number of overs.
- (f) If weather impacts turf wickets and they are unplayable, and the alternative hard wickets are also unavailable, the Host School may arrange T20 fixtures on the one playable wicket, one before and one after lunch. Points will be allocated as for the 50-over game.

5. Restriction on Bowlers

- (a) The Umpires shall ensure that no bowler shall bowl more than 10 overs in a full innings.
- (b) In keeping with the guidelines from Cricket Australia, spells for fast and medium-paced bowlers (broadly defined as those to whom the wicketkeeper would normally stand back), are limited to:
 - Under 14*: 4 overs
 - Under 15*: 5 overs
 - Under 17*: 6 overs
 - Under 19*: 8 overs
 - * age on team arrival day at the Carnival

A bowler changing ends does not constitute a break in his spell (e.g. if he bowls over 23 and 26).

A bowler who has bowled a spell of less than the maximum spell permitted for his age may resume bowling prior to completion of the rest break, but this will be considered an extension of the same spell and the maximum spell limit for that age of player will apply. Following completion of the extended spell, the normal rest break related to overs in the entire spell will apply.

The minimum rest break for completed spells of medium and fast paced bowlers will be a minimum of 30 minutes at the end of the bowlers immediately concluded spell.

- (c) In a delayed or interrupted innings where the overs are reduced, no bowler may bowl more than one-fifth of the total overs available to his team. Where the total overs are not divisible by 5, one additional over shall be allowed to the maximum number per bowler necessary to make up the balance.
- (d) In line with Cricket Australia Carnival operations the following guidelines apply for fast/medium paced bowlers for the duration of the Carnival:
 - Each fast/medium paced bowler must rest on one of the five playing days. The rested player can play
 as a batter or nominated fielder (including wicket keeper) but cannot bowl.
 - A maximum 34 overs for the five playing days is allowed for fast/medium bowlers.
 - A fast/medium bowler is broadly defined as those to whom the wicketkeeper would normally stand back and/or as determined by the umpire. All overs bowled by a designated fast/medium bowler (including those bowled at slow pace) shall count towards the 34 over maximum limit.
 - Ten (10) penalty runs will be awarded to the batting team for each over or part thereof delivered by an opposition fast/medium bowler exceeding the 34 over Carnival limit. The penalty runs are in addition to any other runs scored from the overs(s).
 - Slow bowlers may bowl on each day of the carnival and up to a maximum of 50 overs in the carnival.

It is the responsibility of the **Team Officials**, and **not the Umpires**, to ensure Captains follow these guidelines.



6. No Ball

- (a) A special rule applies for the carnival which allows one fast short-pitched delivery per over. A fast short-pitched delivery is defined as one which passes or would have passed above shoulder height of the batter standing upright in his normal guard position at the popping crease, but not clearly above his head. Additional fast short-pitched balls in an over shall be called 'No Ball' by the umpire at the bowler's end. Any ball that passes or would have passed above the head height of the batter standing upright in his normal guard position at the popping crease shall be called and signalled as Wide Ball by the umpire at the bowler's end this will also count as the one allowable ball above shoulder height for thatover.
- (b) Any delivery which passes or would have passed, without pitching, above waist height of the striker standing upright at the popping crease will be immediately called and signalled as a No Ball. Warnings and suspensions as outlined in Law 41.7.3 and Law 41.7.4 will not apply if the Umpire considers that the delivery was not deliberate.
- (c) Deliberate bowling of non-pitching deliveries above waist height of the striker standing upright at the popping crease will be immediately called and signalled as No Ball. Further, the bowler will immediately be suspended from bowling for the remainder of the innings in accordance with Law 41.7.6.
- (d) A free hit shall be awarded as a result of all 'No Balls'. The bowler's end Umpire shall signal a free hit (after the normal No Ball signal) by extending one arm straight upwards and moving it in a circular motion. If the delivery for the free hit is not a legitimate delivery (any kind of No Ball or Wide Ball), then the next delivery will become a free hit for whichever batter is facing.
- (e) The field for a free hit cannot change unless the batter has changed strike. However, a change in fielding positions will be permitted when the same batter is on strike if the No Ball is called and signalled for a fielding breach. In this circumstance, the number of fielders that can be moved is restricted to the number of fielders in illegal positions. For any free hit, the batter can only be dismissed under the circumstances that apply for a No Ball even if the delivery for the free hit is called a Wide Ball.

7. Wide Bowling – Judging a Wide

- (a) Law 22 'Wide ball' shall apply subject to the following.
- (b) If in the umpire's opinion the bowler is attempting to utilise the rough outside a batter's leg stump, or is bowling down the leg side as a negative tactic, the umpire will call and signal 'Wide ball' unless the ball passes sufficiently within the reach of the striker for him to hit it with his bat by means of a normal cricket stroke.
- (c) A penalty of one run shall be scored for any 'Wide ball' called. This penalty shall stand in addition to any other runs which are scored.

8. Fielding Restrictions

- (a) Field restriction area: Two semi-circles shall be drawn on the field of play. The semi-circles shall have as their centre the middle stump at either end of the pitch. The radius of each of the semi-circles shall be 27.5 metres. The ends of each semi-circle shall be joined to the other by a straight line.
- (b) At the instant of delivery, there may be no more than five fielders (excluding the wicket keeper) on the leg side.
- (c) In addition to the restriction contained in clause (b) above, further fielding restrictions shall apply to certain overs in each innings. The nature of such fielding restrictions and the overs during which they shall apply (hereinafter referred to as the Powerplay Overs) are set out in the following paragraphs.
- (d) Subject to there being no interruptions to play, the Powerplay Overs shall be taken as follows:
 - (i) Powerplay 1 no more than two (2) fielders (excluding the wicket keeper) shall be permitted outside this fielding restriction area. In an innings of 50 overs, these are overs 1 to 10 inclusive.
 - (ii) Powerplay 2 no more than four (4) fielders (excluding the wicket keeper) shall be permitted outside this fielding restriction area. In an innings of 50 overs, these are overs 11 to 40 inclusive.
 - (iii) Powerplay 3 no more than five (5) fielders (excluding the wicket keeper) shall be permitted outside this fielding restriction area. In an innings of 50 overs, these are overs 41 to 50 inclusive.
- (e) In the event of an infringement of any of the above fielding restrictions, either Umpire shall call and signal No Ball.



(f) In circumstances where the number of overs of the batting team is reduced, the number of Powerplay Overs shall be reduced in accordance with the following table. For clarity, it should be noted that the table shall apply to both the team batting first and the team batting second.

Innings Duration	Powerplay 1	Powerplay 2	Powerplay 3
20	4	12	4
21	4	13	4
22	5	13	4
23	5	14	4
24	5	14	5
25	5	15	5
26	5	16	5
27	6	16	5
28	6	17	5
29	6	17	6
30	6	18	6
31	6	19	6
32	7	19	6
33	7	20	6
34	7	20	7
35	7	21	7
36	7	22	7
37	8	22	7
38	8	23	7
39	8	23	8
40	8	24	8
41	8	25	8
42	9	25	8
43	9	26	8
44	9	26	9
45	9	27	9
46	9	28	9
47	10	28	9
48	10	29	9
49	10	29	10
50	10	30	10

(g) At the commencement of the middle and final phases of an innings, the umpire shall signal such commencement to the scorers by rotating one arm in a large circle.



9. Headwear

- (a) Unless wearing a full helmet with grille fitted and a protector, no fieldsman may be stationed within 10 metres of a batter:
 - in front of the wicket on the off-side
 - on the leg-side, except for a conventional leg-slip.

Umpires should move any fieldsman within the prescribed 10 metres above prior to delivery of the next

- (b) Wicketkeepers are required to wear a full helmet with grille fitted when keeping up to the stumps.
- (c) Batter must wear a compliant helmet (British Standard) when facing fast or medium paced bowling.

10. Conduct on the Field

The sledging of batsmen by the fielding side is contrary to the agreed code of conduct and is expressly forbidden. This includes any form of talk **TO or ABOUT** the batsmen. Umpires are asked to be strict in reporting any breach of this Rule. Cases of on field incidents should be dealt with at a hearing of the local Disputes/Appeals Committee that day, and action taken as outlined in accordance with the guidelines set out by Marist Schools Australia (MSA) in 4.2 (p.14) and Code of Behaviour (participants) (p.37)

11. Times of Play

The starting time shall be determined by the host school, but the following timings are recommended:

Playing Days 1 – 4

- First Session of Play: 9.30am 1.00pm
- Luncheon Break: 1.00pm 1.40pm (subject to Rules 13 & 15)
- Second Session of Play: 1.40pm 5.10pm (subject to Rules 13, 14 & 15)

Playing Day 5*

- First Session of Play: 8.30am 12.00pm
- Luncheon Break: 12.00pm 12.40pm (subject to Rules 13 & 15)
- Second Session of Play: 12.40pm 4.10pm (subject to Rules 13, 14 & 15)
- * On the final day, an early start prior to 8.30am may take place depending upon weather conditions. All session times are adjusted accordingly.

12. Drinks

- (a) Drinks may be taken on the ground after seventeen (17) overs and after thirty-four (34) overs in a full innings. If a wicket falls during the sixteenth (16th), seventeenth (17th), thirty- third (33rd) or thirty-fourth (34th) over, then the scheduled drinks break will be taken immediately.
- (b) When the number of overs is reduced (see Rule 15), drinks are taken by mutual agreement. An individual player may be given a drink on the boundary at the fall of a wicket provided no playing time is lost.

13. Lunch

- (a) If the innings of the team batting first has not been previously completed, it shall be compulsorily closed after 50 overs have been bowled (subject to Rule 15), and lunch shall be taken.
- (b) Forty (40) minutes shall be allowed for lunch, and this shall be taken 210 minutes after the scheduled start of play (at 1.00pm for a 9.30am start; 12.00pm for an 8.30am start), unless:
 - (i) The team batting first has received its quota of overs in fewer than 210 minutes; or
 - (ii) The team batting first is dismissed in fewer than 50 overs; or
 - (iii) The team batting first is not dismissed and has not received its quota of overs; or
 - (iv) When an interruption or completion of an inning occurs within sixty (60) minutes of the agreed lunch break, when lunch shall be taken immediately.
 - (v) If an early start is taken on the final day, the lunch break shall be adjusted accordingly.



14. Result

- (a) Play will continue until such time as the team batting second has been dismissed or has received its quota of overs or until a result has been achieved, or, in the event of an overs reduction after the start of a match, until the team batting second has reached the Target Score [see Rules 14(b) & 15].
- (b) The organising committee will inform all coaches what Duckworth-Lewis-Stern "app" will be used to make the necessary Target Score calculations when there is an overs reduction after the start of a match.
- (c) Schools are encouraged to carry a laptop to (a) allow for prompt and accurate entry of statistics at the end of each innings (using the PlayHQ website); and (b) to ensure easy access to the approved Duckworth-Lewis-Stern program or "app".

15. Time Lost

- (a) **General**: If the commencement of play is delayed or there is an interruption in play:
 - The maximum quota of 50 overs for each team is unaffected for the first aggregate 60 minutes lost.
 - The finishing time is adjusted by the period of time lost, up to a maximum of 60 minutes.
 - Play continues after the scheduled close of play, if necessary, to achieve the minimum quota of overs; except if an interruption occurs after 60 minutes extra time, when stumps will bedrawn.
- (b) Late Start or Interruptions during the Innings of the Team Batting First: The number of minutes lost (after 60 minutes have been lost) shall be divided by eight (8) and the resultant whole number adjusted up shall be the number of overs lost to EACH team.
 - Example 1: A 95-minute late start means a 45-over match; a 150-minute late start means a 38-over match. Example 2: Team A commences batting and faces 30 overs before play is interrupted for 110 minutes. A total of 7 overs are lost and each team will face 43 overs. The target score for Team B would be determined by the Duckworth-Lewis-Stern method. See Rule 14.
- (c) After Completion of the Innings of the Team Batting First: Once an aggregate (including time lost previously) of 60 minutes or more of playing time is lost, an over shall be lost by the team batting second for each four (4) minutes or part thereof lost in addition to 60 minutes, subject to 15(d) below.

 Example 3: Team A completed its innings of 50 overs without any time loss. Team B batted for 10 overs before 2 hours playing time is lost. On resumption Team B would face a maximum of 35 overs. The target score would be determined by the Duckworth-Lewis-Stern method. See Rule 14.
- (d) Where the innings of the team batting second commences prior to 1.40pm (scheduled 9.30am start) or 12.40pm (scheduled 8.30am start), any reduction of overs in 15(c) above shall not commence until the playing time lost exceeds the addition of:
 - (i) 60 minutes as provided in 15(a) above, and
 - (ii) The total scheduled playing minutes that the second innings of the match commenced prior to 1.40pm (scheduled 9.30am start) or 12.40pm (scheduled 8.30am start) The finishing time is adjusted by the period of time lost, up to a maximum of 60 minutes.

Example 4: In a game scheduled to start at 9.30am, Team A is bowled out at 11.00am in the 23rd over. Team B commences its innings at 11.10am. Lunch is taken from 1.00pm to 1.40pm. At 2.00pm, rain causes a 210-minute delay in play. Play recommences at 5.30pm with Team B to receive a maximum of 40 overs. The target score would be determined by the Duckworth-Lewis-Stern method. See rule 14.



16. Changes to the Rules for Hard Wickets

When matches have to be transferred to hard wickets because of wet or adverse conditions, the following additional rule shall apply:

Any ball pitching off or on the edge of the pitch shall be deemed a **WIDE** and a **DEAD** ball, even if it subsequently comes back towards or onto the pitch. One wide shall be recorded.

17. Additional Rules for Fitness of Ground, Weather and Light

- (a) Rain: If conditions during a rain stoppage improve and the rain is reduced to a drizzle, the Umpires must consider if they would have suspended play in the first place under similar conditions. If both Umpires agree that the current drizzle would not have caused a stoppage, then play shall resume immediately.
- (b) Lightning:
 - Play shall cease immediately in the event that a lighting flash is followed by thunder less than 40 seconds later. Play shall not resume until 30 minutes after the last lightning flash.
 - Immediately following the suspension of play, persons may enter the field of play in order to lay pitch covers. However, no person may remain on, or enter, the field of play in the event that a lightning flash is followed by thunder less than 30 seconds later and shall remain off the field of play for the duration of the period that play is suspended under this rule.
- (c) Extreme Heat: The organising Committee shall be guided by the local State association rules with regard to extreme heat. They will decide whether games should proceed or be abandoned. The relevant policy being used is to be shared with participating schools prior to the carnival commencing. Where hosts do not have access to a relevant policy, refer to Sports Medicine Australia Extreme Heat Policy-https://sma.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/SMA-Extreme-Heat-Policy-2021-Final.pdf.

18. Cricket Equipment

- (a) The match ball shall be a red four-piece top quality leather ball equivalent to what is used in the local 1sts grade competition. Balls used in 1st XI schools' competitions are also suitable for the Carnival. Balls are supplied by the Host School for each match regardless of the cricket surface. The ball shall remain in the custody of the Umpires when not in use throughout the innings. The same make and type of ball shall be used for all matches for the duration of the Carnival.
- (b) Girls matches will played using a 142g red two-piece top quality leather ball equivalent to what is used in the local 1sts grade competition.
- (c) Players are to appear in whites, not coloured clothing.
- (d) Stumps, bails and boundary markers or painted lines shall be supplied by the host school for each match. It is the responsibility of each competing School to ensure their team has all other cricket gear required for the match.

19. Points

Points shall be awarded as follows for rounds 1 to 3 of an eight (8) team competition:

Win on first innings: 6 points
Loss on first innings: 0 points
Draw/No result: 3 points each
Tie: 3 points each



20. Winning School

An eight (8) team Carnival will proceed as follows:

- (a) Teams will be allocated to two pools of four teams by the Host school Match Committee. Best endeavours should be made to have pools of equal strength (e.g. the expected top two teams should be in different pools). Best endeavours should also be made by the host school to ensure the pools change annually, as appropriate, to ensure that schools get to compete against other schools in the Division regularly.
- (b) Teams will play round robin matches against other teams in their pool on the first three playing days, unless determined otherwise by the Match Committee.
- (c) After the third playing day, teams will be ranked within each pool based on points awarded under Rule 19. In the event of any teams finishing on the same number of points, the order of these teams will be determined by using the following quotient method:
 - 1. The total runs scored by the School shall be divided by the total number of wickets lost, to obtain a figure X;
 - II. The total runs scored by the Opponents of the school shall be divided by the total number of opponent's wickets taken, to obtain a figure Y;
 - III. The School with the larger quotient X/Y shall then be ranked higher or declared the winning School.
- (d) Matches on the fourth playing day will proceed as follows (unless determined otherwise by the Match Committee):

S1: Winner of Pool A v 2nd in Pool B
 S2: Winner of Pool B v 2nd in Pool A
 S3: 3rd in Pool A v 4th in Pool B
 S4: 3rd in Pool B v 4th in Pool A

In the event of any match finishing in a tie or not being completed, the team who finished higher in their respective pool shall be deemed the winner.

(e) Matches on the fifth playing day shall proceed as follows (unless determined otherwise by the Match Committee):

1st/2nd: Winner S1 v Winner of S2
 3rd/4th: Loser S1 v Loser S2
 # 5th/6th: Winner S3 v Winner S4
 # 7th/8th: Loser S3 v Loser S4

The Carnival Committee with the agreement of team representatives may change the teams in these games if they have already played each other earlier in the Carnival.

In the event of any match finishing in a tie or not being completed, the team with the highest quotient calculated using the quotient method outlined in Rule 20(c) shall be deemed the winner. Statistics from all completed matches will be used when calculating the quotient. On days where games are not completed (minimum 20 overs each), there is to be no inclusion of statistics in determining the winning School, using the quotient method.

NOTE: On days where games are not completed (minimum 20 overs each), there is to be no inclusion of statistics in determining the winning School, using the quotient method.



21. Carnival Dinner

A Carnival dinner will be held by the host school at the conclusion of the carnival. The dinner is to be held on the evening of the last day of play. Carnival awards (Rule 22 below) will be presented at the dinner. The Combined Marist team (Rule 23 below) will also be announced at the dinner. Competing schools must be in attendance at the dinner. All travel should be arranged for after the dinner or the day after the dinner, as appropriate. All students and staff should be in formal attire for the dinner, with students wearing full school uniform.

22. Carnival Awards and Trophies

(a) Carnival Awards

These are perpetual trophies (except for Champagnat Awards) and should remain in the school of the winner after each Carnival. The host school should organise an appropriate smaller award for (ii) to (vii) below for presentation to the winners.

To ensure each of the perpetual trophies can be presented at the Carnivals, two of each shall be available. Trophies shall be engraved by the winning School with the winners from each of the Carnivals.

To ensure each Host School has each of the six perpetual trophies available for presentation at the conclusion of their Carnival, the MSA Cricket Committee will promulgate early in Term 4 each year a Trophy Movement Document which will advise which School is responsible for ensuring each trophy is so available. Winning Schools from the previous Carnival are to ensure the trophy is engraved and passed on to one of the Hosts for the following year, as indicated above.

The following awards are presented at each Carnival:

- (i) Stan McCabe Trophy or Ray Lindwall Trophy and individual medallions for players and team officials for the Champion School
- (ii) Br Crispin O'Sullivan Trophy Captain of the Combined Marist Team
- (iii) Br Evan O'Halloran Trophy Player of the Carnival
- (iv) Tony Lantry Trophy Bowler of the Carnival
- (v) Br Jordan Redden Trophy Batter of the Carnival
- (vi) David Parsons Trophy Fieldsman of the Carnival
- (vii) Champagnat Awards, one per team, for the player who best exemplifies the spirit of Marcellin Champagnat during the Carnival.

Determination of Carnival Award Winners:

(i) Champion School (Stan McCabe Trophy or Ray Lindwall Trophy and individual medallions)

Refer to Rule 20 for the method of determining the Champion (Winning) School for the Carnival.

(ii) Captain of the Combined Marist Team (Br Crispin O'Sullivan Trophy)

The Captain of the Combined Marist Team will be the captain of the Champion School if that player is selected in the Combined Marist Team (see Rule 23). Otherwise, coaches (1 vote per team) will decide the captain of the Combined Marist Team from the players selected in the Combined Marist Team (see Rule 23).



(iii) Player of the Carnival (Br Evan O'Halloran Trophy with an appropriate smaller trophy)

The winner will be determined by points awarded by the PlayHQ application. The player with the highest points will be the winner.

(iv) Bowler of the Carnival (Tony Lantry Trophy with an appropriate smaller trophy)

The winner will be the bowler with the highest aggregate wickets. If tied on aggregate wickets, the bowler with the lowest bowling average will be the winner. If tied on bowling average, the bowler with the lowest economy rate will be the winner. If tied on economy rate, the bowler with the highest aggregate batting runs will be the winner.

(v) Batter of the Carnival (Br Jordan Redden Trophy with an appropriate smaller trophy)

The winner will be the batter with the highest aggregate runs. If tied on aggregate runs, the batter with the highest batting average will be the winner. If tied on batting average, the batter with the highest strike rate will be the winner. If tied on strike rate, the batter with the highest aggregate bowling wickets will be the winner.

(vi) Fieldsman of the Carnival (David Parsons Trophy with an appropriate smaller trophy)

The winner will be the fieldsman with the highest number of votes from umpires (umpires will award 3, 2, 1 vote after each innings). Votes should be given to the Convener of the Carnival at the end of each match. If tied on total votes, the winner will be the fieldsman with the highest number of "3" votes. If tied on "3" votes, the winner will be the fieldsman with the highest number of "2" votes. If tied on "2" votes, the remaining fieldsmen will be joint winners.

(vii) Champagnat Award (one per team, certificate or trophy provided by the host school)

Each winner will be selected by his team management.

Note:

- (1) No player may win more than one of the individual awards (iii), (iv) and (v) above.
- (2) Statistics from incomplete games (minimum 20 overs each) are **to be** included for all Awards but not for the calculation of the X/Y quotient for the winning team. (See Rule 20)

(b) Daily Awards

- (i) **Player of the Match** Each team is to nominate their player of the match who will receive a small award at the after-match function.
- (ii) Player of the Day This is selected by a Match Committee from the above players and is to receive a larger award.

For incomplete games (minimum, 20 overs each), the Carnival Committee shall decide if these awards are appropriate.

Note:

Any additional awards (e.g. for century makers etc.) are at the discretion of the Carnival Committee.



23. Combined Marist Team

After each Carnival a Combined Marist Team is to be chosen comprising the most outstanding 12 players from the Carnival.

Winners of the awards 22(a) (iii), (iv) and (v) are to be automatic selections for this team. This team is a merit team and does not play a match.

Player selection will be based on Carnival statistics with the make-up of the team as follows:

- ✓ Five batsmen: based on aggregate runs scored
- ✓ One wicket keeper: based on number of dismissals (caught and stumpings)
- ✓ One spinner: based on aggregate wickets taken
- ✓ Five other bowlers: based on aggregate wickets taken*
 - * Maximum of two spinners may be selected in the team

Countback criteria for equal aggregate runs, dismissals, or wickets:

- batter: batting average (strike rate if average is tied, then aggregate bowling wickets taken)
- wicket keeper: aggregate batting runs (batting average if aggregate runs is tied)
- bowlers: bowling average (economy rate if average is tied, then aggregate batting runs)

Statistics from incomplete games (minimum 20 overs each) **are to be** included for selection of the Combined Marist Team but not for the calculation of the X/Y quotient for the winning team. See Rule 20.

Captain of Marist Team: if selected above, the captain of the Marist Team will be the captain of the winning team. Otherwise, coaches (1 vote per team) will decide the captain of the Marist Team from the players selected above. (Refer to Section I Coaches' Selection Meeting).

The Coach of the winning team is to be named Coach of the Combined Marist Team.

This team and coach are to be presented with sky blue cricket caps embroidered with a red Marist Team and the current year, provided by the Host School.

24. Umpires

(a) **Provision of Umpires**

Each match is to have two qualified umpires where possible.

The host school committee should contact the relevant Umpires Association several months prior to the carnival and arrange for their engagement. Rules specific to Marist carnival games should be given to Umpires prior to the start of the carnival.

(b) Costs

The host school committee bears the costs of the umpires and a match ball for each playing day.

(c) Rotation

Where practical, umpires should be rotated through team and/or grounds to avoid one umpire doing the same team everyday.



(d) Players and Umpires

Players should be well briefed by their own management and by the Cricket Committee of the high standards of behaviour on the field and the respectful way in which the umpires are to be treated.

Umpires must report any unsportsmanlike behaviour.

25. Grounds, Match Equipment and Scoring

(a) **Provision of Grounds**

The host school committee is responsible for the provision of suitable grounds for the conduct of each match.

- Cricket 1 Carnival it is an expectation that all matches be played on turf. Synthetic pitches can be used as a back-up for wet weather.
- Cricket 2 and Girls Cricket Carnivals it is an expectation that as many matches as possible be played on turf. If turf pitches are not available at the host venue, synthetic pitches can be used.

Maps showing the location of grounds should be in the program.

The host school committee should endeavour to have back-up grounds as required with a synthetic pitch each day in case of wet weather, and these venues should also appear in the program.

(b) Suitability of Grounds

The grounds should have a suitably prepared turf wicket. In the event of wet weather, the matches will be played on a suitable synthetic pitch.

Where possible grounds should be of a similar size. Each ground should have a clearly defined boundary line at least 2.7 metres width from a fence or any other structure. Grounds should also have a 27.5 metre or 30-yard fielding circle clearly marked.

If available, each ground should have covers for the turf pitch area.

Where possible, each ground should have some form of change room, scorer's table, and area from which to view the match.

(c) Match Equipment

The host school committee should supply the following for each match:

- Suitable match stumps and bails
- Two high quality match balls (refer to Rule 18)
- Bowler markers
- Boundary flags or cones (if required)
- Scorers' tables and shelter

(d) Scoring

With regard to scoring:

- (i) Competing teams must provide one scorer at all times during each match.
- (ii) All matches will be electronically scored on the PlayHQ platform for the duration of the carnival.
- (iii) All participating schools must bring an iPad and a hard copy manual scorebook to be used for scoring at the carnival.
- (iv) Team officials must ensure that at least one hard-copy manual scorebook is used for each match as a back up to the PlayHQ electronic scoring system.



26. Carnival Report

- (a) At the conclusion of each carnival the Host School will prepare a report, using the template provided, summarising the Carnival and submit this to the Chair of the Marist Carnival Committee, no later than Week 4 of the next School year. Refer to Appendix 2 for the suggested reporting template.
- (b) The host school will also prepare a summary report to be published in the Marist News. This report should be sent to the Chair of the Marist Carnival Committee, no later than Week 4 of the next School year.

27. Promotion and Relegation

- (a) At the conclusion of each carnival the Marist Cricket Committee will use the Carnival report to consider the schools allocated in Cricket 1 and Cricket 2. If the Marist Cricket Committee deem that movement may be required between Cricket 1 and Cricket 2, a discussion will be held by the Marist Cricket Committee Chair and the relevant College Principal's.
- (b) All schools in Cricket 1 and Cricket 2 can request a change to their relevant carnival allocation in writing to the Marist Cricket Committee Chair.
- (c) The final decision on Promotion and Relegation will rest with the College Principal's. A recommendation will be made by the Marist Cricket Committee Chair.
- (d) A maximum of two schools in any one year will be approved to move between carnivals.
- (e) Any schools that are allocated to host an upcoming carnival and request a change of carnivals will be at the discretion of the College Principal's.
- (f) A fair and transparent negotiation process will be undertaken at all times.

28. Girls Carnival Rules

- a) Unless explicitly stated in section 28, carnival rules 1-27 shall apply.
- b) Hours of Play
 - (i) Each innings will be limited to twenty (20) six-ball overs.
 - (ii) A minimum of five (5) overs per team shall constitute a fixture.
 - (iii) Each innings of the match is to be completed within eighty (80) minutes of its commencement.
 - (iv) The last over of the innings must commence prior to the conclusion of the 80th minute. e.g. If a scheduled start time is 1:00 pm then the last over must be commenced by 2:20pm.

c) Intervals & Drinks

- (i) An interval of fifteen (15) minutes duration is to be taken at the conclusion of the innings of the team batting first.
- (ii) No drinks intervals shall be permitted, except in extreme conditions, as directed by the Umpires.
- (iii) An individual player may be given a drink either on the boundary edge or at the fall of a wicket, on the field, provided that no playing time is wasted.
- (iv) No other drinks shall be taken onto the field without the permission of the Umpires.
- d) Length of Innings Uninterrupted Fixtures
 - (i) Each team shall bat for twenty (20) overs unless all out earlier.
 - (ii) A team shall not be permitted to declare its innings closed.
 - (iii) If the team fielding first fails to bowl the required number of overs by the scheduled time for cessation of the first session, play shall continue until the allocated number of overs has been bowled.
 - (iv) Unless otherwise determined by the Umpires, the innings of the team batting second shall be limited to the same number of overs bowled by that Team at the scheduled time for cessation of the first session.
 - (v) The over in progress at the scheduled cessation time shall count as a completed over.
 - (vi) The Umpires may increase the number of overs to be bowled by the team bowling second if they believe the events that prevented that team from bowling the required number of overs by the scheduled time for the cessation of the innings of the team batting first are beyond the control of the bowling Team.



- (vii) If the team batting first is all out and the last wicket falls at or after the scheduled time for the interval, the innings of the team batting second shall be limited to the same number of overs bowled to the team batting first at the scheduled time for the cessation of the innings batting first (Note the over in which the last wicket falls to count as a complete over).
- (viii) If the team batting first is dismissed in less than twenty (20) overs, the team batting second shall be entitled to bat for twenty (20) overs.
- (ix) If the team bowling second fails to bowl twenty (20) overs by the scheduled cessation time, the hours of play shall be extended until the required number of overs has been bowled or a result achieved.
- (x) If the team bowling second fails to bowl the required number of overs by the scheduled time for cessation of the second innings, play shall continue until the required number of overs has been bowled or a result achieved. Unless determined otherwise by the Umpires (e.g. reasons outside of the fielding team's control)
- (xi) A penalty of six (6) runs per over shall be awarded to the batting side for each over short of the required number of overs to be bowled at the scheduled cessation time.
- e) Length of Innings Delayed or Interrupted Fixtures
 - (i) The object shall always be to rearrange the number of overs so that both teams have the opportunity of batting for the same number of overs. NB: Each Team shall receive a minimum five (5) overs each.
 - (ii) The calculation of the number of overs to be bowled shall be based on an average over rate of fifteen (15) overs per hour.
- f) Restrictions on the Placement of Fielders
 - (i) At the instant of delivery, a maximum of five (5) fielders on the leg side is permitted.
 - (ii) For the first six (6) overs only two (2) fielders are permitted to be outside the fielding circle at the instant of delivery.
 - (iii) For the remaining 14 overs, only (5) five fielders are permitted to be outside the fielding circle at the instant of delivery.
 - (iv) Where the number of overs is reduced use the following guide:
 - 1. 5-8 overs 2 overs restriction
 - 2. 9-11 overs 3 overs restriction
 - 3. 12-14 overs 4 overs restriction
 - 4. 15-18 overs 5 overs restriction
 - 5. 19-20 overs 6 overs restriction
- g) Number of Overs per Bowler
 - (i) No bowler shall bowl more than four (4) overs in an innings. In a delayed or interrupted fixture where the overs are reduced for both teams or for the team bowling second, no bowler may bowl more than one-fifth of the total overs allowed.
 - (ii) Where the total overs are not divisible by five (5), one additional over shall be allowed to the maximum number per bowler necessary to make up the balance.
 - (iii) In the event of a bowler breaking down and being unable to complete an over, the remaining balls will be bowled by another bowler. Such part of an over will count as a full over in so far as each bowler's limit is concerned.
- h) Capped balls
 - (i) A maximum of 8 balls constitutes an over for all T20 matches.
 - (ii) Note: if the last ball of a capped over is a no ball, over is called and no free hit will be awarded.
 - (iii) If the last ball of a capped over is a wide, over is called.
 - (iv) The last over will be bowled out in full.
- i) No Ball Dangerous/ Unfair Bowling (Laws of Cricket 41.6 and 41.7)
 - (i) A bowler shall be allowed to bowl one (1) fast, short-pitched delivery per over.
 - (ii) A fast, short-pitched delivery is defined as a ball, which after pitching, passes or would have passed above shoulder height of the batter standing upright in their normal guard position at the crease but not clearly above their head.
 - (iii) The umpire at the bowlers' end shall advise the bowler and the batter on strike when one fast shortpitched delivery has been bowled.



- (iv) In addition, for the purpose of this regulation, a ball that passes clearly above head height of the batter, other than a fast short pitched ball as defined above, that prevents the batter from being able to hit it with their bat by means of a normal cricket stroke shall be called a No Ball and will also count as the one allowable ball above shoulder height for that over.
- (v) In the event of a bowler bowling more than one (1) fast short-pitched delivery in an over as defined in above, the umpire at the bowler's end shall call and signal No Ball on each occasion. In addition, when the ball is dead, the umpire shall caution the bowler and inform the captain of the fielding side, the batter at the wicket and the other umpire of that No Ball ruling. This caution shall apply throughout the innings.
- (vi) If there is a second instance of the bowler being no balled for bowling more than one (1) fast shortpitched delivery in an over, the umpire shall repeat the procedure above and advise the bowler that this is their final warning. This final warning shall apply throughout the innings.
- (vii) Should there be any further instance by the same bowler bowling more than one (1) fast shortpitched delivery in an over in that innings, the umpire shall call and signal No Ball and when the ball is dead, direct the captain to take the bowler off forthwith and the over shall be completed by another bowler, who shall neither have bowled the previous over or part thereof nor be allowed to bowl the next over or part thereof.
- (viii) Should the bowler remove the bails at the bowlers' end in the delivery stride the umpire will call and signal No Ball (Laws of Cricket Law 21).
- (ix) Any delivery which passes or would have passed on the full, above waist height, of the striker standing upright at the popping crease shall be called and signalled No Ball.
- (x) If the umpire, in their judgement, deemed that the delivery was likely to inflict physical injury to the batter (law 41.7.2) then the umpire shall issue the bowler a first & final warning and inform the captain of the fielding side, the batter at the wicket and the other umpire of what has occurred. This caution shall apply throughout the innings.
- (xi) Should there be any further instance of dangerous bowling by the same bowler in that innings, the umpire shall call and signal No Ball and when the ball is dead, inform the other umpire and direct the captain to take the bowler off forthwith.
- (xii) The bowler thus suspended shall not be allowed to bowl again in that innings.
- (xiii) The over shall be completed by another bowler, who shall neither have bowled the previous over or part thereof nor be allowed to bowl the next over or part thereof. When practicable, the umpire shall inform the captain of the batting side.
- (xiv) If the umpire considers the bowler deliberately bowled a non-pitching delivery deemed to be unfair the offending bowler is immediately suspended from bowling (without warning). The umpire shall call and signal No Ball and when the ball is dead, inform the other umpire and direct the captain to take the bowler off forthwith. The bowler thus suspended shall not be allowed to bowl again in that innings.
- (xv) The over shall be completed by another bowler, who shall neither have bowled the previous over or part thereof nor be allowed to bowl the next over or part thereof. When practicable, the umpire shall inform the captain of the batting side.

j) Free Hit

- (i) The delivery following any no ball shall be a free hit for whichever batter is facing it.
- (ii) If the delivery for the free hit is not a legitimate delivery (any kind of no ball or a wide ball), then the next delivery will become a free hit for whichever batter is facing it.
- (iii) For any free hit, the batter facing it can be dismissed only under the circumstances that apply for a no ball, even if the delivery for the free hit is called wide ball.
- (iv) Field changes are not permitted for free hit deliveries unless there is a change of striker.

k) Wide Bowling - Judging a Wide

- (i) Umpires are instructed to apply a strict and consistent interpretation regarding adjudging a wide delivery, this is to prevent negative bowling.
- (ii) A delivery passing the striker's stumps on the leg side without any contact with the striker's bat or person shall be a Wide unless:
 - 1. The ball passes between the striker and the stumps



- 2. The striker moves toward the off-side, and in the umpire's opinion, the ball would have contacted the striker in a normal batting position.
- 3. The striker is attempting to play, or has aborted an attempt to play, a reverse sweep or switch hit. In this scenario only a delivery passing the striker outside the Off-Side Wide
- 4. Note Any delivery that passes the striker outside the return crease shall be a Wide regardless of whether the striker has brought the ball within reach.

I) Result

- (i) A result can be achieved only if both teams have had the opportunity of batting for at least five (5) overs.
- (ii) A fixture shall be a draw if both teams have not had the opportunity to bat for a minimum five (5) overs.
- (iii) A fixture shall be a draw if play has not commenced within 150 minutes of the scheduled start time.
- (iv) It will be the responsibility of the designated home team to ensure that the necessary tools are available to enable the captains to confirm the Duckworth Lewis Stern calculation.
- (v) In the event of a Tie the following will apply:
 - a. A one (1) over per side eliminator will take place, commencing five (5) minutes after the conclusion of the original match.
 - b. The one (1) over per side eliminator will take place on the same pitch allocated for the original match.
 - c. Prior to the commencement of the one (1) over per side eliminator, each team shall elect three batters and one bowler from the nominated participating players in original match.
 - d. The names of the nominated players are to be provided in writing by the captain to the officiating umpires and opposing captain.
 - e. The umpires shall stand at the same end as that in which they finished the original match.
 - f. The teams shall bat in the same order as they did for the original match.
 - g. The fielding team shall choose which end to bowl from.
 - h. Each team's over is played with the same fielding restrictions as those that are in place for the last over of a normal T20 fixture.
 - i. The same ball (or a ball of a similar age if the original ball is out of shape) as used at the end of the team's innings in the original match shall be used for the 1 "extra" over.
 - j. The loss of two (2) wickets in the 1 extra over ends the team's one over innings.
 - k. In the event of the teams having the same score after the one (1) over per side eliminator has been completed, the winner will be determined in the following order:

The team losing the least number of wickets in the original match

OR

If the same number of wickets has been lost, the team bowling the greatest number of maidens in the original match

OR

If the number of maidens is equal, the team that hit the greatest number of boundary sixes combined from its two innings, i.e., both the main match and the one over per side eliminator

OR

If the number of boundary sixes hit by both teams is equal, the team whose batters hit the greatest number of boundary fours from its two innings i.e., both the main match and the one over per side eliminator.

m) Fall of Wicket

(i) The incoming batter must be in position to take guard or for their partner to be ready to receive the next ball within 1 minute 30 seconds of the fall of the previous wicket.



29. Concussion Replacements

- a) In the event a head trauma occurs or the umpires (or coaches) suspect that a player may be concussed, the player shall be immediately taken from the field.
- b) A replacement player is allowed for the remainder of the day. The replacement player shall be a similar type of player (best endeavours) who may immediately participate in the match as a complete replacement player for the concussed player. The concussion replacement is permitted to bat, bowl, keep wicket or field as though he/she was a member of the starting team. The team coach/manager shall seek the prior approval of the umpires, who shall not unreasonably refuse a request. The umpires need only be reasonably satisfied that a head trauma occurred during the match. The umpires shall then inform the coach/manager and captain of the opposing team.
- c) A team shall take reasonable steps to replace a concussed player with a similar type of player; however, the status of the match may permit other types of replacements, for example
 - (i) A batter may be replaced by a bowler provided that the team will no longer bowl in the match.
 - (ii) A batter may be replaced by a bowler subject to the captain's undertaking that the replacement will not bowl in the match.
 - (iii) A bowler may be replaced by a batter provided that the team will no longer bat in the match, or the bowler has been dismissed.
 - (iv) A replacement bowler will assume the overs by the replaced player.



Section G - Carnival Disputes

The Cricket Carnival Committee should appoint a Disputes Committee to adjudicate in the case of (a) a dispute arising from the result of a match, (b) action to be taken following a report of misconduct by a player.

The makeup of this Disputes Committee is at the discretion of the Carnival Committee but should ideally comprise among its members some who have experience of prior Carnivals and extensive cricket experience.

The Disputes Committee should consider all evidence and witnesses appropriate but having reached a decision this decision is to be final with no appeal. Such action should be taken on the day the problem arises.

Any offence deemed significant enough by the Disputes Committee will be referred onto the principal/s of the schools involved.

Further information is available in the Marist Carnivals Handbook and the appropriate form is provided in Appendix 1.



The Tier 1 and 2 Carnival format is as follows:

There will be:

- Two (2) carnivals, each with eight (8) teams. Five (5) days of cricket at each Carnival.

Schools should follow the **standard format** throughout each cycle.

Marist Cricket Carnival Format – 8 Team Competition					
Day 1	Arrival Day	Teams Arrive / Photos / Opening Liturgy / Welcome Meal			
Day 2	Day 1 of games	Day 1 - POOL A & B GAMES			
Day 3	Day 2 of games	Day 2 - POOL A & B GAMES			
Day 4 Day 3 of games		Day 3 - POOL A & B GAMES			
Day 5	Day 4 of games	SF1 – Winner Pool A v 2nd Pool B SF2 – Winner Pool B v 2 nd Pool A Plate 1 – 3 rd Pool A v 4 th Pool B Plate 2 – 3 rd Pool B v 4 th Pool A			
Day 6	Day 5 of games	1 st /2 nd – Winner SF 1 v Winner SF2 3 rd 4 th – Loser SF 1 v Loser SF2 5 th /6 th – Winner Plate 1 v Winner Plate 2# 7 th /8 th – Loser Plate 1 v Loser Plate 2# Carnival Dinner Teams depart after Dinner or next day as appropriate			

The Carnival Committee with the agreement of team representatives may change the teams in the games (highlighted #) if they have already played each other earlier in the Carnival.



The Girls Carnival format is as follows:

There will be:

- One (1) carnival with eight (8) teams. Five (5) days of cricket at each Carnival.

Schools should follow the **standard format** throughout each cycle.

Marist Cricket Carnival Format – Girls 8 Team Competition					
Day 1 Arrival Day		Teams Arrive / Photos / Opening Liturgy / Welcome Meal			
Day 2	Day 1 of games	Day 1 - POOL A & B GAMES AM Team 1 v Team 2; Team 3 v Team 4 PM Team 1 v Team 3; Team 2 v Team 4			
Day 3 Day 2 of games		Day 2 - POOL A & B GAMES AM Team 1 v Team 4; Team 2 v Team 3 PM Rest			
Day 4	Day 3 of games	Day 3 – Semi-Finals AM SF1 – Winner Pool A v RU Pool B SF2 – Winner Pool B v RU Pool A Plate 1 – 3 rd Pool A v 4 th Pool B Plate 2 – 3 rd Pool B v 4 th Pool A PM 1 st / 2 nd Winner SF 1 v Winner SF 2 3 rd / 4 th Loser SF 1 v Loser SF 2 5 th / 6 th Winner Plate 1 v Winner Plate 2# 7 th / 8 th Loser Plate 1 v Loser Plate 2# Carnival Dinner Teams depart after Dinner or next day as appropriate			

The Carnival Committee with the agreement of team representatives may change the teams in these games if they have already played each other earlier in the Carnival.



Section I - Coaches' Selection Meeting

On the final afternoon as soon as practical after the final matches a meeting shall be held among the coaches of the competing teams to confirm award winners and discuss issues arising during the Carnival. Only one coach from each school is eligible to attend the meeting of coaches.

The Organising Committee shall appoint a non-voting chair for this meeting.

The Organising Committee will provide a list of award winners, members of the Combined Marist Team and accompanying statistics.

Coaches will provide their team nominations for the Champagnat awards.

Coaches may need to vote on the captain of the Combined Marist Team at this meeting. See Section F Rule 23. Should a vote be tied on the captain of the Combined Marist Team then the meeting Chairperson shall have a casting vote.



1. Players Kits

Upon arrival each player and official should be provided with a complimentary kit applicable to the carnival. The contents of this kit are largely at the discretion of the Organising Committee, however, as an example it may contain the following items (some or all):

- Carnival Program
- Tourist information relevant to the venue
- Maps
- Important contact names and numbers
- Sponsors products
- Carnival t-shirt
- Carnival cap
- Sponsors stickers and brochures

2. Carnival Levy

Each organising school needs to set a reasonable carnival levy for both students competing and for management/coaching staff. The carnival levy includes competition costs of grounds, cricket balls, awards, umpiring, lunches, end of play functions, Carnival welcome function and Presentation dinner costs. The levy should not exceed \$400 per person. Any request to increase this levy must be negotiated by the Principal of the Host school with the Principals of the other competing schools, in consultation with the Chair of the Marist Sports Committee.

Schools are responsible for their own:

- Accommodation costs
- > Travel arrangements
- Breakfast and dinner for own players and staff
- Personal laundry

3. Publication and Publicity (Media)

Specifics for the operation of each carnival are on the MSA website. There is also other resources including previous carnival programs and carnival records.

The host school is encouraged to develop a google site for the carnival where all information for the carnival is available.

The Host School Committee would usually create the following publications/reports for the carnival:

- Information bulletins for the competing schools prior to the carnival
- A carnival program
- A booklet for the Opening Liturgy
- A daily bulletin
- An end of carnival report including summary of results, and award winners is to be sent to the Cricket Carnival Committee Chair, all competing schools, and/or made available on the MSA Carnival webpage (Section F Rule 26)
- A Report on the carnival for publication in the Marist News (Section F Rule 26)

All publications, print or electronic, must be badged with the Marist Carnival branding.



4. Carnival Program

The format of the program rests largely with the individual host school, but as a general guide the following would be included:

- A welcome or introduction
- A brief history of the Marist carnival including past venues and winners
- A brief history of the host school
- Program of matches and pool details
- Program of events and times and locations
- Details of each competing school and their players and numbers
- Locations and timings of all carnival matches and social events (including maps for directions)
- Important contact locations or telephone numbers e.g. medical assistance
- Child safety and code of conduct for participants, coaches, officials and spectators

Liturgy booklets would normally be separate from any other publications.

5. Daily Bulletin

This short bulletin will cover the previous day results, match write ups and, information on events to come. This should be posted on the Marist carnival website.

6. Advertising

With the exception of the Liturgy booklet there maybe advertising in publications. All advertising should be of a suitable nature for a school sporting carnival. Advertisements for tobacco or alcohol are not suitable.

7. Photographs

Team photographs - The carnival committee shall provide an opportunity for a formal team photograph for each team competing in the carnival. It is suggested that these photos be taken as early as possible in the carnival (on arrival or before the Opening Liturgy) as this usually means that the photos are ready before the conclusion of the carnival or a link may be provided to schools via the MSA webpage.

Other Photographs and Media

A group photograph of all competing teams and officials is usually taken around the same time as team photographs. At some carnivals an action photographer has been appointed and has produced a number of action photographs of various matches for display and purchase by players. This is up to the host school. At some carnivals a video operator has been appointed and has produced a number of videos of various matches for display and purchase by players. This is regarded as an option for the carnival.

8. Branding Requirements and Advice

Each carnival committee is responsible for overseeing the appropriate use of the Marist brand, as outlined in the Marist Brand Style Guide.

The Marist logo is permitted to be used in conjunction with the promotion and execution of the various sports carnivals and associated events, as per the instructions below. The sports carnival logo template is to be used for all carnivals, alternations and modification to the proportions and colours are not permitted. This logo can only be reproduced in full colour or in all white on a dark colour item.

The Marist carnival logo is approved to be used:

In carnival related documents, i.e. program, liturgy booklet, dinner booklets, bulletins, media releases, photos etc



- On carnival uniforms
- On carnival merchandise, such as sport bags, cap, banners, hats, bottles etc.
- In carnival presentations and on awards

9. Carnival Goods and Merchandising

Any merchandising produced for the Carnival may be offered for sale at the discretion of the organising committee. Examples of suitable items might be:

- > T shirts
- Caps
- Shorts
- Glasses
- Polo shirts
- General items

10. Pre-Carnival Meeting

At least one-week prior to the commencement of the Carnival, the Carnival Convenor is to host an online meeting (Microsoft Teams, Google Meet, Zoom etc) of the participating schools. This meeting should go through the organisation for the carnival and provide a forum for participating schools to ask any questions in relation to its commencement.



Section K - Results and Awards

1. Champion School – Stan McCabe or Ray Lindwall Trophy

Carnival	Year	Champion School	Venue
1	1974	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
2	1975	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Sale
3	1976	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
4	1977	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bulleen
5	1978	Newman College Perth	Perth
6	1979	Marist College Canberra	Adelaide
7	1980	Marcellin College Bulleen	Canberra
8	1981	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
9	1982	No result due to rain	Ashgrove
10	1983	Marcellin College Bulleen	Sale
11	1984	Marist College Canberra	Bulleen
12	1985	Marcellin College Bulleen	Canberra
13	1986	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bunbury
14	1987	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
15	1988	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Hunters Hill
16	1989	Catholic College Sale	Sale
17	1990	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Ashgrove
18	1991	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bulleen
19	1992	Marist College Ashgrove	Bunbury
20	1993	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Canberra
21	1994	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
22	1995	Marist College North Shore	Hunters Hill
23	1996	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bulleen
		Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Ashgrove
24	1997	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Sale
		Catholic College Bendigo	Canberra
25	1998	Catholic College Sale	North Shore
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
26	1999	Catholic College Bendigo	Bendigo
		Catholic College Sale	Auckland



Carnival	Year	Champion School	Venue
27	2000	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Lismore
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
28	2001	St David's College Johannesburg	Hunters Hill
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
29	2002	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bulleen
		Catholic College Sale	Ashgrove
30	2003	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Sale
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Auckland
31	2004	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	North Shore
32	2005	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Canberra
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bendigo
33	2006	Catholic College Sale	Lismore
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
34	2007	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
35	2008	Bunbury Catholic College	Adelaide
		Notre Dame College Shepparton	Shepparton
36	2009	Assumption College Kilmore	Perth
		Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
37	2010	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Ashgrove
		St John's College Woodlawn	Bendigo
		Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
38	2011	Marist College Ashgrove	Bulleen
		Marist College Canberra	Canberra
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Hunters Hill
39	2012 Jan	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bunbury
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
40	2012 Dec	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Lismore
		Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
41	2013	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Perth
_		Bunbury Catholic College	Shepparton
7.4			



Carnival	Year	Champion School	Venue
42	2014	Marist College Canberra	Ashgrove
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
		Notre Dame College Shepparton	Woodlawn
43	2015	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
		Marist College Ashgrove	Kilmore
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bulleen
44	2016	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Lismore
		Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bunbury
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Cairns
45	2017	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
		St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Auckland
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Traralgon
46	2018	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Perth
47	2019	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Shepparton
		Assumption College Kilmore	Woodlawn
		Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Ashgrove
	2020	No Carnival due to COVID-19	
	2021	No Carnival due to COVID-19	
48	2022	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bendigo
		St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Canberra
		Newman College Perth	Warragul
49	2023	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
		Marist College Ashgrove	Bunbury
50	202.1	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Kilmore
50	2024	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
		St John's College Woodlawn	Traralgon- Tier 2
		Marist College Bendigo	Traralgon- Girls



2. Major Award – Brother Evan O'Halloran Memorial Trophy

Brother Evan O'Halloran was one of the early organisers of the Marist Cricket Carnivals. He along with Mr Frank Egan accompanied Newman College (Perth) to their first Carnival in Adelaide in 1976, making the trek across the Nullarbor in an old Toyota Coaster bus to keep costs to a minimum. He was the man behind the scenes in planning the 1978 Carnival in Perth and the 1983 Carnival in Sale. A victim of cancer, Brother Evan passed away in September 1983. Frank Egan, coach of Newman College First XI for many years, donated the Brother Evan O'Halloran Memorial Trophy for the Most Outstanding Cricketer of the Carnival.

Year	Student	School	Venue
1985	Angus Ridge	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Canberra
1986	James Websdale	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bunbury
1987	John Eales	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
1988	Timothy Smith	Marcellin College Bulleen	Hunters Hill
1989	Stewart Shaw	Bunbury Catholic College	Sale
1990	Damian Cuddihy	Marist College Ashgrove	Ashgrove
1991	Alexander Clarke	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bulleen
1992	Matthew Robertson	Marist College Ashgrove	Bunbury
1993	Brendan Battye	Marist College Canberra	Canberra
1994	Ben Robbins	Catholic College Sale	Adelaide
1995	John Dieckmann	Marist College Ashgrove	Hunters Hill
1996	Nic Walker	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bulleen
1996	Aaron Shallock	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Ashgrove
1997	To be advised		Sale
	Phil Gleeson	Marcellin College Bulleen	Canberra
1998	To be advised.	C	North Shore
	Colin Barry	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
1999	Michael Bautovich	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bendigo
	Ben Higgins	Marist College Bendigo	Auckland
2000	Matthew Michael	Marist College North Shore	Lismore
	Travis Fitzpatrick	Marist College Bendigo	Campbelltown
2001	Michael Miller	St David's Johannesburg	Hunters Hill
	Ryan Stewart	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
2002	Andrew Mackie	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bulleen
	Matt Hurley	Catholic College Sale	Ashgrove
2003	Patrick Darwen	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Sale
	Alister Moran	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
2004	Nathan Glynn	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
	Joe Wilson	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	North Shore
2005	Dean Bartlett	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Canberra
	Simon Milenko	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Bendigo
2006	Ryan Bartley	Marist College Canberra	Lismore
	Jason Ryan	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
2007	Rhys Holdsworth	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Warragul
	Jacques Augustin	Marcellin College Bulleen	Campbelltown
2008	Curtis Guigliemana	Bunbury Catholic College	Adelaide
	Sam Wright	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Shepparton
2009	Ben Bourke	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Perth
	James McPherson	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale



Vasu	Ctudout	Cabaal	Vanue
Year	Student	School	Venue
2010	Corey Ashby	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Ashgrove
	Ben Cooper	St John's College Woodlawn	Bendigo
2011	Tallan Wright	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
2011	Lachlan Thompson	Marist College Ashgrove	Bulleen
	Rohan Diamond	Catholic College Sale	Canberra
	Lachlan Waugh	St John's College Woodlawn	Hunters Hill
2012	Benjamin Hughes	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
Jan	Tyler Larkin	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bunbury
	Joseph Sweeney	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
2012	Conor Sloyan	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
Dec	Nathan Fitzpatrick	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Lismore
	Brayden Biggs	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
2013	Campbell Jackson	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Perth
	Tobyn Burvill	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Shepparton
	Brock McLachlan	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
2014	Nikhil Mathai	Marist College Canberra	Ashgrove
	Nicholas Taylor	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
	Jordan McGregor	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Woodlawn
2015	Jack Coman	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Hunters Hill
	Luke Shannon	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
	Sean Masterson	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Bulleen
2016	Daniel Slaine	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Cairns
	Adam Jones	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Lismore
	Jordan McGregor	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bunbury
2017	Ryan Clark	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
	William Coffey	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Auckland
	Cole Sawyer	Bunbury Catholic College	Traralgon
2018	Jack O'Neill	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale
	Angus Chisholm	Marist College Bendigo	Adelaide
	Joshua Campbell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Perth
2019	Adrian Dawson	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Shepparton
	Henry Harris	St John's College Woodlawn	Woodlawn
	Jack Hartigan	St Francis Xavier College Hamilton	Ashgrove
2020	No Carnival due to COV		
2021	No Carnival due to COV		
2022	Campbell Peavey	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Bendigo
	Harrison Quinn	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Canberra
	Lane Ward	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Warragul
2023	Will Malajczuk	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
	Joseph Raphael	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bunbury
	Hamish Mullavey-Clark	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
2024	Nathan Kerr	Marist College Canberra	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
	Oliver Walker	St John's College Woodlawn	Traralgon- Tier 2
	Samantha Brasher	Marist College Bendigo	Traralgon- Girls



3. Major Award – Brother Crispin O'Sullivan Memorial Trophy

Brother Crispin O'Sullivan was a Marist Brother for more than 50 years. He coached Marcellin College Bulleen First XI from 1977 to 1989. He was himself an outstanding sportsman who had the ability to instil sportsmanship and discipline in his players and to impart a special brand of sporting prowess which was consistently displayed by his teams. In 1989 as he was preparing for a competition game in Marcellin's A.G.S. season he suffered a severe heart attack and passed away. The Brother Crispin O'Sullivan Memorial Trophy is awarded annually to the player selected as Captain of the Combined Marist Team.

Year	Student	College	Venue
1990	Jason Browne	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Ashgrove
1991	Brendan Hill	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bulleen
1992	Glen Czonek	Catholic College Sale	Bunbury
1993	Paul Strachan	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Canberra
1994	Ben Robbins	Catholic College Sale	Adelaide
1995	Cameron Lawes	Marist College North Shore	Hunters Hill
1996	Lachlan Freemantle	Catholic College Bendigo	Bulleen
	Michael Levens	Marist College Ashgrove	Ashgrove
1997	Michael Knight	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Sale
	Sam Taylor	Catholic College Bendigo	Canberra
1998	To be advised		North Shore
	Colin Barry	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
1999	Michael Bautovich	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bendigo
	Ben Higgins	Catholic College Bendigo	Auckland
2000	Matthew McGettigan	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Lismore
	Travis Birt	Catholic College Sale	Campbelltown
2001	Ben Evans	Marist College Ashgrove	Hunters Hill
	Ryan Stewart	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
2002	Andrew Mackie	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bulleen
	Dominic Taylor	Catholic College Bendigo	Ashgrove
2003	Andrew Greig	Marist College, Ashgrove	Sale
	Warwick Stansborough	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Auckland
2004	Michael Beaven	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bunbury
	Sam Raphael	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	North Shore
2005	Dean Bartlett	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Canberra
	Shaun Rice	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bendigo
2006	Jason Morrison	Marist College Sale	Lismore
222	Riley Miguel	Bunbury Catholic College	Hunters Hill
2007	Nathan Castelli	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
2000	Campbell McLaughlin	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Warragul
2008	Curtis Guigliemana	Bunbury Catholic College	Adelaide
2000	Andrew Riordan	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Shepparton
2009	James McPherson	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale
2010	Ben Bourke	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Perth
2010	Cody Irvine	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Ashgrove
	Dane Clarke	St John's College Woodlawn	Bendigo
2011	Tallan Wright	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore Bulleen
2011	Lachlan Thompson Rohan Diamond	Marist College Ashgrove	Canberra
		Catholic College Sale	Hunters Hill
	Mark Morley	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	nunters mill



Year	Student	College	Venue
2012	Thomas Byrne	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
Jan	Martin Leyden	Catholic College Bendigo	Bunbury
	Benjamin Hughes	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
2012	Mubtasim Murshed	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
Dec	Andrew Deegan	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Lismore
	Tyler Larkin	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
2013	Matthew Rodgers	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Perth
	Ben Parker	Bunbury Catholic College	Shepparton
	Tim Henry	Marist College Canberra	Adelaide
2014	Nikhil Mathai	Marist College Canberra	Ashgrove
	Nathan Berry	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Woodlawn
	Nicholas Taylor	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
2015	Lachlan Day	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
	Kuyen Lewis	Marist College Ashgrove	Kilmore
	Lachlan Binskin	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Bulleen
2016	Daniel Slaine	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Cairns
	Xavier Thornton	Marist College Ashgrove	Lismore
	Joel Bateson	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Bunbury
2017	Ryan Clark	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
	Lachlan Barnsley	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Auckland
	????		Traralgon
2018	Jack O'Neill	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale
	Josh Aulert	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
	Joshua Campbell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Perth
2019	William Coffey	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Shepparton
	Riley Mason	Assumption College Kilmore	Woodlawn
	Zack McCabe	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Ashgrove
2020	No Carnival due to COVID		
2021	No Carnival due to COVID		
2022	Campbell Peavey	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Bendigo
	Riley Kingsell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Canberra
	Louis Clayton	Newman College Perth	Warragul
2023	Will Malajczuk	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
	William Nickelson	Marist College Ashgrove	Bunbury
	Angus Cornish	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Kilmore
2024	Julian Ryan	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
	Oliver Walker	St John's College Woodlawn	Traralgon- Tier 2
	Samantha Brasher	Marist College Bendigo	Traralgon- Girls



4. Major Award - Brother Jordan Redden Trophy

Brother Jordan Redden was coach of the Sacred Heart College Adelaide team when St Joseph's visited in January 1973, the visit that chartered the course for the Marist Cricket Carnival. He accompanied Sacred Heart College to all the early Carnivals as coach, often having to organise a fleet of cars to move his team around the country. Since retiring, he has managed to attend most Carnivals and continues to encourage and enthuse participants with his infectious love of everything Marist. This trophy was first awarded at the 2002 Carnival.

The Brother Jordan Redden Trophy is awarded annually to the player selected as Batter of the Carnival.

Year	Student	College	Venue
2002	Matthew Bortolotto	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bulleen
	Justin Stafford	Newman College Perth	Ashgrove
2003	Luke Hyland	Marist College North Sydney	Auckland
	Andrew Greig	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale
2004	David Housam	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bunbury
	Brett Lanigan	Catholic College Sale	North Shore
2005	Matthew Dickens	Marist College Ashgrove	Canberra
	Trent McCormick	Catholic College Bendigo	Bendigo
2006	James Phathanak	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Lismore
	Martin Brooks	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
2007	Nathan Castelli	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
	Jack Hammond	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
2008	Anthony Herring	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Adelaide
	David Tantsis-Hall	Marcellin College Bulleen	Shepparton
2009	Scott Allison	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Sale
	Matt Costa	Marcellin College Bulleen	Perth
2010	Jesse Clark	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Ashgrove
	Henry Blackwell	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Bendigo
	Dane Crognale	Bunbury Catholic College	Kilmore
2011	Mitchell de Barro	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
	Luke Seal	Marist College Canberra	Canberra
	Dain Moreton	St John's College Woodlawn	Hunters Hill
2012	Nicholas DeGiusti	St John's College Woodlawn	Campbelltown
Jan	Tobyn Burvill	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Bunbury
	Tim McPhee	Marist College Ashgrove	Auckland
2012	Matthew Hibbs	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
Dec	Matthew Rodgers	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Lismore
	Kyle Winter-Irving	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Sale
2013	Matthew Rodgers	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Perth
	Matthew Hibb	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Adelaide
	Lachlan Inger	St Gregory's College, Campbelltown	Shepparton
2014	Ben Izzard	Marist College Canberra	Ashgrove
	Sam Whibley	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Warragul
	Mitchell Membrey	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Woodlawn
2015	Adam Jones	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Hunters Hill
	Joshua Larkin	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Kilmore
	Liam Mackie	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bulleen
2016	Hreszcuk Vincent	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Cairns
	William Miller	Marist College Ashgrove	Lismore
	Andrew Poppa	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bunbury



Student	College	Venue
Nicholas McPhee	Marist College Ashgrove	Campbelltown
Declan Viljoen	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
Jaxon Pitts	Bunbury Catholic College	Traralgon
Nathan Whitford	Catholic College Sale	Sale
Josh Aulert	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
Riley Mason	Assumption College Kilmore	Perth
Joshua Campbell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Shepparton
Riley Mason	Assumption College Kilmore	Woodlawn
Thomas Collier	Marist College Ashgrove	Ashgrove
No Carnival due to COVID	-19	
No Carnival due to COVID	-19	
Luke Talalla	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bendigo
William Nickelson	Marist College Ashgrove	Canberra
Lucas Cavigan	Assumption College Kilmore	Warragul
Harvey White	Marist College Bendigo	Bulleen
Brandon O'Rourke	Bunbury Catholic College	Bunbury
Oliver Watt	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
Julian Ryan	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
Thomas Boyd	Catholic College Sale	Traralgon- Tier 2
Natalie Flood	Marist College Bendigo	Traralgon- Girls
	Nicholas McPhee Declan Viljoen Jaxon Pitts Nathan Whitford Josh Aulert Riley Mason Joshua Campbell Riley Mason Thomas Collier No Carnival due to COVID No Carnival due to COVID Luke Talalla William Nickelson Lucas Cavigan Harvey White Brandon O'Rourke Oliver Watt Julian Ryan Thomas Boyd	Nicholas McPhee Declan Viljoen Sacred Heart College Auckland Jaxon Pitts Bunbury Catholic College Nathan Whitford Catholic College Sale Josh Aulert Sacred Heart College Adelaide Riley Mason Assumption College Kilmore Joshua Campbell St Gregory's College Campbelltown Riley Mason Assumption College Kilmore Thomas Collier Marist College Ashgrove No Carnival due to COVID-19 No Carnival due to COVID-19 Luke Talalla Marcellin College Bulleen William Nickelson Marist College Ashgrove Lucas Cavigan Assumption College Kilmore Harvey White Marist College Bendigo Brandon O'Rourke Bunbury Catholic College Oliver Watt Assumption College Kilmore Julian Ryan St Joseph's College Hunters Hill Thomas Boyd Catholic College Sale



5. Major Award - Tony Lantry Trophy

Tony Lantry took the team from St Joseph's to Adelaide in 1973 and with Brother Jordan planned the first Carnival at Hunters Hill the following year. He continued to coach the St Joseph's First XI until 2001 when he completed 32 years in that capacity. He attended at least one Carnival each year since the first up until his passing in 2012. This trophy was first awarded at the 2002 Carnival.

The Tony Lantry Trophy is awarded annually to the player selected as Bowler of the Carnival. Past winners are as follows:

Year	Student	College	Venue
2002	Tim Kelly	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bulleen
	Ian Hyland	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Ashgrove
2003	Tim Kelly	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Auckland
	Stephen Prosser	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Sale
2004	Liam Lannen	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bunbury
	Tim Kelly	Notre Dame College Shepparton	North Shore
2005	Shaun Bryant	Newman College Perth	Canberra
	Dylan Stence	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Bendigo
2006	Matt Goodwin	Marist College Sale	Lismore
	Andrew Davies	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Hunters Hill
2007	Michael Pryor	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
	Andrew Edwards	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Campbelltown
2008	Daniel Reed	Newman College Perth	Adelaide
	Tim Lincoln	Marcellin College Bulleen	Shepparton
2009	Joseph Barningham	Bunbury Catholic College	Sale
	Tallan Wright	Assumption College Kilmore	Perth
2010	Dillon Walford	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Ashgrove
	Nicholas Biscontin	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bendigo
	Callum McPherson	Bunbury Catholic College	Kilmore
2011	Chaz Flint	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
	Sean Spiteri	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Canberra
	Hamish Winter-Irving	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Hunters Hill
2012	Jacob O'Callaghan	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
lan	Harry Kitschke	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bunbury
	Patrick Jackson	Marist College Canberra	Campbelltown
2012	Sam Bateson	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Traralgon
Dec	Campbell Jackson	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Lismore
500	David Saul	Bunbury Catholic College	Sale
2013	Tom Ritchie	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Perth
_015	Jordan Salkeld	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Shepparton
	Daniel Cranitch	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
2014	Donal Whyte	Marist College Ashgrove	Ashgrove
2014	Cameraon Graham	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Woodlawn
	Wilson McGillivray	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Warragul
2015	Jordan Nicolai		Hunters Hill
2015		OLSH Alice Springs	Kilmore
	Harry Wilmington	Marist College Ashgrove	
2016	Wilson McGillivary	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Bulleen
2016	James Patton	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Cairns
	Lewis Evans	Marist College Canberra	Lismore
2047	Ethan Baxter	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Bunbury
2017	Liam Marshall	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
	Alan Sinclair	Assumption College Kilmore	Auckland
_	Ethan Baxter	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Traralgon



Year	Student	College	Venue
2018	James Fennamore	St John's College Woodlawn	Sale
	Tom Rooney	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Adelaide
	Ben Radford	Assumption College Kilmore	Perth
2019	Thomas Starr	Marist College Bendigo	Shepparton
	Thomas Hacker	Newman College Perth	Woodlawn
	Lachlan Murphy	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Ashgrove
2020	No Carnival due to CO	/ID-19	
2021	No Carnival due to CO	/ID-19	
2022	Thomas Kenny	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bendigo
	Harrison Perkins	St John's College Woodlawn	Canberra
	Owen Bower	Newman College Perth	Warragul
2023	Leonardo Mason	Newman College Perth	Bulleen
	Louis Morris	Marist College Ashgrove	Bunbury
	Felix Cameron	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
2024	Zachary Haddin	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
	Charlie Collins	St John's College Woodlawn	Traralgon- Tier 2
	Rachael Flood	Marist College Bendigo	Traralgon- Girls



6. Major Award - David Parsons Trophy

David Parsons has been a stalwart of the Marist Cricket Carnival since its inception and for many years offered his services as umpire and acted as mentor for many boys both during and after the Carnivals. His support for Marist Cricket at a national level and at Sacred Heart College, Adelaide has been outstanding.

The David Parsons Trophy is awarded annually to the player selected as Fielder of the Carnival. The David Parsons Trophy was first awarded in 2005.

Year	Student	College	Venue
2005	Brendan Hogan	Marist College Ashgrove	Canberra
	Matthew Lincoln	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Bendigo
2006	Sean Rose	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Lismore
	Hamish Hartlett	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Hunters Hill
2007	Brendan Goss	Marist Sion Warragul	Warragul
	Kieron Kavanagh	Bunbury Catholic College	Warragul
	David Moore	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Campbelltown
2008	Andrew Holder	Newman College Perth	Adelaide
	Shane Mitcherson	Marist College Ashgrove	Shepparton
2009	Lachlan Thompson	Marist College Ashgrove	Sale
	Dan Baxter-Wright	St John's College Woodlawn	Perth
2010	Josh Aiken	Notre Dame College Shepparton	Ashgrove
	Jonathon Goosman	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Bendigo
	Adam Ward	Assumption College Kilmore	Kilmore
2011	Lachlan Thompson	Marist College Ashgrove	Bulleen
	Matthew Penfold	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Canberra
	Dain Moreton	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Hunters Hill
2012	Sandy Craze	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Campbelltown
Jan	Glenn Phillips	Sacred Heart College Auckland	Auckland
	Jack Clark	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bunbury
2012	Matthew Hibbs	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
Dec	Sam Laffan	Assumption College Kilmore	Lismore
	Brenton Rees	Catholic College Sale	Sale
2013	Ben Collins	Catholic College Sale	Perth
	Luke Slater	Bunbury Catholic College	Shepparton
	Oliver Wese	Marist College Ashgrove	Adelaide
2014	Dylan McLaughlan	Marist College Ashgrove	Ashgrove
	Thomas Vane- Tempest	Marist College Canberra	Ashgrove
	Nicholas Taylor	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Warragul
	Lachlan Karl	??	Woodlawn
2015	Lachlan Day	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Hunters Hill
	Edric Liang	Newman College Perth	Hunters Hill
	Nick Fitzgerald	Bunbury Catholic College	Kilmore
	Thomas Harvey	Marcellin College Bulleen	Bulleen
2016	Rylee Jenkins	Catholic College Sale	Cairns
	Jacob Graham	Trinity Catholic College Lismore	Lismore
	Edric Liang	Newman College Perth	Bunbury



Year	Student	College	Venue
2017	Edric Liang	Newman College Perth	Campbelltown
	Dylan Cook/Jack Rowston	Assumption College Kilmore	Auckland
	Anton Sbaglia	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	Traralgon
2018	Nathan Whitford	Catholic College Sale	Sale
	Harry Notman	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Adelaide
	Liam Monagham	Assumption College Kilmore	Perth
2019	Ben Jones	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Shepparton
	Dylan Mulligan	Newman College Perth	Woodlawn
	Olivier Koehn	St Francis Xavier College Hamilton	Ashgrove
2020	No Carnival due to COVID-19	9	
2021	No Carnival due to COVID-19	9	
2022	Angus Cornish	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	Bendigo
	Andrew Salian	St Gregory's College Campbelltown	Canberra
	Harry Hosking	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Warragul
2023	Archie Dunn	Marist Sion Warragul	Bulleen
	Daniel Stewart	Sacred Heart College Adelaide	Bunbury
	Harry Tatterson	Catholic College Sale	Kilmore
2024	Sam Malajczuk	Newman College Perth	Hunters Hill- Tier 1
	Harry Tatterson &	Catholic College Sale	Traralgon- Tier 2
	Cayden Metzeling	Trinity College Beenleigh	
	Molly Bingham	Marist-Sion College Warragul	Traralgon- Girls



7. Combined Marist Team Representatives

2019 - Mar	ist Cricket Carnival at Shepparton	
1	William Coffey (Captain)	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill
2	Joshua Campbell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
3	Sanjiv Weerasingham	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
4	Thomas Starr	Marist College Bendigo
5	Patrick Cormican	Notre Dame College Shepparton
6	Archie Gallagher	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill
7	Kane Truman	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
8	Angus Chisholm	Marist College Bendigo
9	Jack Slane	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
10	Adrian Dawson	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill
11	Lachlan Campbell	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
12	Connor Michel	Notre Dame College Shepparton
Coach	Mr Ash Squire	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill

2019 - Mar	ist Cricket Carnival at Woodlawn	
1	Riley Mason (Captain)	Assumption College Kilmore
2	Harrison Free	Marcellin College Bulleen
3	Henry Harris	St John's College Woodlawn
4	Charles McCall-Mitchell	St John's College Woodlawn
5	Nathan Bezrouchko	St John's College Woodlawn
6	Samuel Vucak	Newman College Perth
7	Thomas Hacker	Newman College Perth
8	Julian Maceri	Newman College Perth
9	Sebastian Pendergast	Catholic College Sale
10	Sam McLean	St John's College Woodlawn
11	Simon Pratt	St John's College Woodlawn
12	Angus Napier	Marcellin College Bulleen
Coach	Mr Alan Slocombe	Assumption College Kilmore

2019 - Mar	ist Cricket Carnival at Ashgrove	
1	Jack Hartigan	St. Francis Xavier College Hamilton
2	Connor Ahpene	Trinity College Beenleigh
3	Thomas Collier	Marist College Ashgrove
4	Zack McCabe (Captain)	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
5	Conrad Watson	St. Francis Xavier College Hamilton
6	Declan Viljoen	Sacred Heart College Auckland
7	Lachlan Murphy	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
8	Liam Little	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon
9	Samuel Myburg	Marist College Canberra
10	Patrick Ireland	Marist Sion College Warragul
11	Darion Duncan	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon
12	James Coughlan	Sacred Heart College Auckland
Coach	TBA	Sacred Heart College Adelaide



2022 - Mar	2022 - Marist Cricket Carnival at Bendigo		
1	Lachlan Harris	Marist College Bendigo	
2	Callum McCall	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
3	Luke Talalla	Marcellin College Bulleen	
4	Campbell Peavey (Captain)	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	
5	Angus Cornish	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
6	Matthew Colgan	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
7	Hayden Wrigglesworth	Catholic College Sale	
8	Max Circosta	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
9	Ashton Wright	Catholic College Sale	
10	Thomas Kenny	Marcellin College Bulleen	
11	Harrison Pickett	Marcellin College Bulleen	
12	Zac Justice	Marist College Bendigo	
Coach	Mr Ash Squire	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	

2022 - Mar	ist Cricket Carnival at Canberra	
1	Joshua Cust	St. Francis Xavier College Hamilton
2	Arnav Gupta	Marist College Canberra
3	James Haley	Marist College Canberra
4	Riley Kingsell (Captain)	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
5	Joey Lawler	Marist College Ashgrove
6	William Nickelson	Marist College Ashgrove
7	Harrison Perkins	St John's College Woodlawn
8	Harrison Quinn	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
9	Nico Le Roux	Bunbury Catholic College
10	Andrew Salian	St Gregory's College Campbelltown
11	Riley Stenhouse	Bunbury Catholic College
12	Ansh Tiwary	Marist College Canberra
Coach	Mr Luke Morrisey	St Gregory's College Campbelltown

2022 - Marist Cricket Carnival at Warragul		
1	Lucas Cavigan	Assumption College Kilmore
2	Daniel Gleeson	Newman College Perth
3	Lachlan Shinn-Mahony	Assumption College Kilmore
4	Lane Ward	Marist Sion College Warragul
5	Joe Bull	Trinity Catholic College Lismore
6	Tom Cossom	Newman College Perth
7	Louis Clayton (Captain)	Newman College Perth
8	Tom Rutledge	Assumption College Kilmore
9	Keegan Friedlander	Marist Sion College Warragul
10	Cameron Osmond	Assumption College Kilmore
11	Harry Hosking	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
12	Owen Bower	Newman College Perth
Coach	Mr John Lucas	Newman College Perth



2023 - Mar	2023 - Marist Cricket Carnival at Bulleen		
1	Harvey White	Marist College Bendigo	
2	William Sartor	Newman College Perth	
3	Will Malajczuk (Captain)	Newman College Perth	
4	Coby Holland	St Gregorys College Campbelltown	
5	Harrison Radcliffe	Marist Sion Warragul	
6	Pierce Bull	Trinity College Lismore	
7	Aiden Carberry	Newman College Perth	
8	Leonardo Mason	Newman College Perth	
9	Mathew Richings	Marcellin College Bulleen	
10	Ben Allsop	Marist Sion Warragul	
11	Thomas Molloy	Trinity College Lismore	
12	Jack Allen	Marcellin College Bulleen	
Coach	Mr John Lucas	Newman College Perth	

2023 - Mar	ist Cricket Carnival at Bunbury	
1	Brandon O'Rourke	Bunbury Catholic College
2	Frank Piper	Marist College Ashgrove
3	James Brandon	Marist College Ashgrove
4	Daniel Stewart	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
5	Devon Oelofse	Our Lady of Mercy College Australind (invitee)
6	William Nickelson (Captain)	Marist College Ashgrove
7	Joseph Raphael	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
8	Louis Morris	Marist College Ashgrove
9	Oliver Walker	St John's College Woodlawn
10	Samuel Lewis	Marist College Ashgrove
11	Eddie Trewren	Bunbury Catholic College
12	Sheldon Johnson	Our Lady of Mercy College Australind (invitee)
Coach	Mr Michael Abbott	Marist College Ashgrove

2023 - Mar	2023 - Marist Cricket Carnival at Kilmore		
1	Oliver Watt	Assumption College Kilmore	
2	Lucas Louis	Marist College Canberra	
3	Jack Barclay	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
4	Angus Cornish (Captain)	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
5	Thomas Boyd	Catholic College Sale	
6	Hamish Mullavey-Clark	Assumption College Kilmore	
7	Noah Polishuk	Marist College Canberra	
8	Felix Cameron	Assumption College Kilmore	
9	Hamish Smith	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
10	Ethan Jarvis	La Valla Catholic College Traralgon	
11	Max Circosta	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	
12	Harry Anderson	Marist College Canberra	
Coach	Mr Ash Squire	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill	

2024- Marist Cricket Carnival Tier 1 at Hunters Hill		
1	Nathan Kerr	Marist College Canberra
2	Kyan Nielsen	Sacred Heart College Adelaide
3	Julian Ryan (captain)	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill



4	Josh Mullavey-Clark	Assumption College Kilmore
5	Sam Malajczuk	Newman College Perth
6	Noah Polishuk	Marist College Canberra
7	Zachary Haddin	St Joseph's College Hunters Hill
8	Aarush Patel	Marist College Canberra
9	Hayden Kenny	Marcellin College Bulleen
10	Koby Ashford	Newman College Perth
11	Sam Weston	Newman College Perth
12	Sam Walsh	Marist College Canberra
Coach	Mr Michael Gunn	Marist College Canberra

2024 - Marist Cricket Carnival Tier 2 at Traralgon		
1	Oliver Walker (captain)	St John's College Woodlawn
2	Thomas Boyd	Catholic College Sale
3	Charlie Morris	Catholic College Sale
4	Declan Brasher	Marist College Bendigo
5	Joe Parsons	Trinity Catholic College Lismore
6	Henry Allsop	Marist-Sion College Warragul
7	Jimmy Brand	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon
8	Archie Norman	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon
9	Charlie Collins	St John's College Woodlawn
10	Blake Rowley	Catholic College Sale
11	Drury Davidson	Catholic College Sale
12	Mitch Leslie	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon
Coach	Mr Luke Collings	St John's College Woodlawn

2024 - Marist Cricket Carnival Girls at Traralgon			
1	Samantha Brasher (captain)	Marist College Bendigo	
2	Natalie Flood	Marist College Bendigo	
3	Candice Bramwell	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	
4	Lillian Van Der Velden	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	
5	Jessica Bow	Marist-Sion College Warragul	
6	Ruby Demeo	Marist College Bendigo	
7	Ashlyn Murtagh	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	
8	Rachael Flood	Marist College Bendigo	
9	Jessie Francis	Marist College Bendigo	
10	Tegan McKay	Marist College Bendigo	
11	Kyah Murtagh	Lavalla Catholic College Traralgon	
12	Ashlee Rugendyke	St John's College Woodlawn	
Coach	Mr Brian Brasher	Marist College Bendigo	





Appendix 1 – Dispute Report

Marist Sports Carnival

Dispute Report Form

To be completed by Team Coach / Manager only Date of report: _____ Game number: ____ Time: ____ Game between: and Dispute details: Reported by: Coach / Manager Signature: To be submitted to Carnival Coordinator Action taken by Carnival Coordinator: Signature: _____ (Chairman of Disputes Tribunal)



Marist schools australia

Appendix 2 - Carnival Review

The Carnival review should incorporate the following as a minimum:

1. Overview of the Carnival

- a. Setting/location
- b. Schools involved (relative playing strength)
- c. Draw and competition structure
- d. Meetings and events

2. Carnival Documentation

- a. Handbooks
- b. Emails
- c. Meeting minutes
- 3. Budget
- 4. Issues and Concerns
- 5. Highlights and Positives
- 6. Feedback from Participants
- 7. Recommendations for Future Carnivals



